

Tēnā koe

On 30 May 2022, you emailed the Ministry of Social Development (the Ministry) requesting, under the Official Information Act 1982 (the Act), the following information:

- Under the Official Information Act 1982 I request all information held by the Ministry in relation to policy analysis and advice in regard to policy issues relating to and leading up to the introduction of the Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System and Children and Young People's Commission Bill that has not already been publicly released.
- As part of your response could you identify for me (and provide links to) all material relevant to the request that has been publicly released.

On 14 June 2022, you agreed to limit the timeframe of your request to 1 January 2018 onwards.

On 29 June 2022, the Ministry emailed you to advise that more time was required to respond to your request as your request is for a large quantity of information, and it would take longer than the 20 working day time limit to collate the material requested and assess whether any interest might be prejudiced by its release.

Please find attached the following documents as **batch five** in response to your request:

- REP/19/12/1269 Report Report to Minister for Children on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 – December 2019, dated 6 December 2019
- REP/19/12/1270 Report Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – November 2019, dated 13 December 2019

- REP/20/1/012 Report Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – December 2019, dated 21 January 2020
- REP/20/2/071 Report Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – January 2020, dated 24 February 2020, including attached images
- REP/20/3/266 Report Governance arrangements for the proposed Children's Commission, dated 15 April 2020
- REP/20/4/384 Report Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – March 2020, dated 21 April 2020
- REP/20/5/533 Strengthening Independent Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – April 2020, dated 21 May 2020.

You will note that some information is withheld under section 9(2)(a) of the Act in order to protect the privacy of natural persons. The need to protect the privacy of these individuals outweighs any public interest in this information.

You will note that where information is not related to the Oversight of Oranga Tamariki System and Children and Young People's Bill, this is withheld and marked as 'out of scope'.

Some information is withheld under section 9(2)(f)(iv) of the Act to maintain the constitutional conventions for the time being which protect the confidentiality of advice tendered by Ministers of the Crown and officials. The release of this information is likely to prejudice the ability of government to consider advice and the wider public interest of effective government would not be served. I apologise that this was not communicated to you in the notification of decision on 29 November 2022.

The Cabinet paper *Clarification of Policy Matters to Support the Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System and Children's Commission Legislation*, dated December 2019, was also identified to be in scope of your request. This Cabinet paper has been refused under section 18(d) of the Act as I understand the Minister of Social Development and Employment's office has already provided this to you on 30 August 2022.

The Independent Children's Monitor (ICM) report contained within REP/19/12/1269 is available on ICM's website. You can read this, and the agency responses to the report, here: <u>https://www.icm.org.nz/reports/</u>.

The principles and purposes of the Official Information Act 1982 under which you made your request are:

- to create greater openness and transparency about the plans, work and activities of the Government,
- to increase the ability of the public to participate in the making and administration of our laws and policies and
- to lead to greater accountability in the conduct of public affairs.

This Ministry fully supports those principles and purposes. The Ministry therefore intends to make the information contained in this letter and any attached documents available to the wider public. The Ministry will do this by publishing this letter and attachments on the Ministry's website. Your personal details will be deleted, and the Ministry will not publish any information that would identify you as the person who requested the information.

If you wish to discuss this response with us, please feel free to contact <u>OIA Requests@msd.govt.nz</u>.

If you are not satisfied with this response regarding the Oversight of Oranga Tamariki System and Children and Young People's Commission Bill, you have the right to seek an investigation and review by the Ombudsman. Information about how to make a complaint is available at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or 0800 802 602.

PP

Ngā mihi nui

0

Christian Opetaia Policy Manager Child and Youth Policy

Independent Children's Monitor



The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Report

Date:	6 December 2019	Security Level:	IN CONFIDENCE			
То:	Hon Tracey Martin, Minist	er for Children				
Report to Minister for Children on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related						

Purpose of the report

Matters) Regulations 2018 – December 2019

1 The purpose of this report is to provide you with a summary of the findings from and a copy of the initial Independent Children's Monitor (Monitor) report on agency compliance with regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 (NCS Regulations) for December 2019 (Report).

Recommended actions

2 It is recommended that you:

- 2.1 note the findings of the initial Independent Children's Monitor report on YES/NO agency compliance with regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 (NCS Regulations) for December 2019 (Report) (Appendix C)
- 2.2 note that a meeting has been set up for Monday 9 December for you to YES/NO discuss the Report with the Monitor
- 2.3 agree to provide a copy of this cover report and the Report to the Minister for AGREE/DISAGREE Social Development and any other Ministers you consider appropriate
- 2.4 **agree** to send the attached draft letters (Appendix B) enclosing a copy of the AGREE/DISAGREE Report to each of the chief executives of the four agencies being monitored inviting their response to you on the Report's findings by 24 January 2020
- 2.5 agree for the Monitor to publish the Report on its website by 27 January 2020 AGREE/DISAGREE
- 2.6 **agree** for the Monitor to confirm with the four agencies their plans to publish **AGREE/DISAGREE** their responses to the Report on either their websites or the Monitor's website by 27 January 2020
- 2.7 **agree** that the Monitor provide a briefing on its Report to the Office of the AGREE/DISAGREE Children's Commissioner, the Ombudsman and the Kahui Group under embargo up to two days prior to the Report's publication on the Monitor's website

2.2 **note** a communications plan will be sent to your Office by 21 January 2020 **A** outlining the Monitor's plan for publishing the report, accompanying FAQs and draft reactive media statement

AGREE/DISAGREE

2.3 note the next Report of the Monitor will be provided to you by 30 June 2020 AGREE/DISAGREE

Melissa Gill Executive Director Independent Children's Monitor

Date

Date

Hon Tracey Martin Minister for Children

Background

- 3 The Ministry of Social Development is responsible for setting up the Independent Children's Monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system and overseeing the substantial changes to policy and legislation needed to achieve Government aims across the whole independent oversight system.
- 4 The independent monitoring and assurance of the operations and obligations delivered under the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 is phasing in over time:
 - 4.1 Phase one initial monitoring from 1 July 2019, focused on information received on abuse or neglect in relation to children in care or custody and the response under regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 (NCS Regulations)
 - 4.2 Phase two expanded monitoring by December 2020 focused on compliance with all aspects of the NCS Regulations
 - 4.3 Phase three intended longer-term expansion, which would enable broader monitoring of the Oranga Tamariki Act and associated regulations.
- 5 In relation to the phase one initial monitoring, there are four agencies who currently hold custody of children in their own right:
 - 5.1 Oranga Tamariki
 - 5.2 Open Home Foundation
 - 5.3 Dingwall Trust
 - 5.4 Barnardos.
- 6 The Monitor is required to provide the initial Report to the Minister for Children on the agencies' performance against the above regulations by mid-December 2019. The report covers the period from 1 July 30 September 2019.

Initial monitoring process

- 7 As previously discussed, attached is the process flow diagram (**Appendix A**) followed for this initial report and the process you agreed would take place after you receive the Report on 6 December 2019.
- 8 You asked in our earlier meeting if the four agencies had had the opportunity to comment on the draft content of the Report. I can confirm that drafts of the relevant sections of this Report that relate to each of the four agencies were provided to them through an iterative approach to allow for natural justice principles to be applied. I have also met with Oranga Tamariki to discuss their feedback on a number of occasions.
- 9 Each agency received the report on two occasions and was asked to:
 - 9.1 Fact check the information relating to their agency
 - 9.2 Respond to any potential adverse comment made by the Monitor in the report.

Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 and key findings

10 Initial monitoring is required by the four agencies on compliance with regulations 69 and 85 – for completeness these are provided below:

Regulation 69 - Duties in relation to allegations of abuse and neglect

- (1) The chief executive must ensure that any information disclosed passing on concerns in relation to a risk of harm cause by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in care or custody is responded to.
- (2) In carrying out the process for responding to the information, the chief executive must ensure that
 - a. The response is prompt; and
 - b. The information is recorded and reported in a consistent manner; and
 - c. Where appropriate, the child or young person is informed of the outcome; and
 - d. Appropriate steps are taken with the parties to the allegation, including a review of the calegiver's plan

Regulation 85 - Provision of information to independent monitor

The chief executive must ensure that information is provided to the independent monitor

a) Reports of abuse or neglect that the chief executive has received under regulation 69; and

- b) How those reports were responded to
- 11 Based on the information received for the initial reporting period of 1 July to 30 September 2019, the Monitor concludes that Open Home Foundation is compliant and Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant with regulations 69 and 85 as outlined below. Dingwall Trust and Barnardos had no disclosures under the NCS Regulations for the reporting period.
- 12 Questions 1 2 of the Initial Assessment Framework relate to the policies, processes and practices each agency has in place, and how these facilitate compliance with the requirements of Regulation 69 and how consistently the policies and processes are being followed.
 - 12.1 The Monitor found that each agency has policies, processes and practices for responding to information disclosures relating to a risk of harm caused by abuse and neglect of a child or young person in care or custody and has assurance systems in place, therefore all agencies are compliant.
- 13 Question 3 relates to how consistently agencies are following their own policies, processes and practices.
 - 13.1 For the two agencies who have had disclosures, Open Home Foundation is applying its policies and processes consistently and Oranga Tamariki is applying its policies and processes some of the time, therefore Open Home Foundation is compliant and Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant.

- 14 Question 4 relates to the agencies' responses to disclosures under Regulation 69.
 - 14.1 The Monitor found partial compliance in relation to this question. Barnardos and Dingwall Trust had no disclosures and therefore their compliance with regulation 69 of the NCS Regulations was unable to be tested.
 - 14.2 Open Home Foundation had three allegations of abuse and neglect for children in care. From the information provided and the accountabilities Open Home Foundation is responsible for, its practice is complying with the regulations.
 - 14.3 Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant. The information provided by Oranga Tamariki states the responses to allegations were mostly timely at the initial safety screen however the timeframes were not met consistently when completing assessments or investigations into the allegations. There were some data recording errors and the child or young person was not always informed of the outcome of the investigation, if appropriate, as per the regulation.
- 15 Question 5 relates to how agencies respond to cases of abuse or neglect of Māori children or young people in care. From the information provided,
 - 15.1 The Monitor found the agencies' responses to cases of abuse or neglect of Māori children and young people in care or custody are largely done on a case by case basis, with Oranga Tamariki having made a significant number of practice enhancements to consider responses to Māori.
- 16 Questions 6 to 8 relate to the requirements for each agency to have internal assurance systems in place to enable self-monitoring, and improvement processes in place to address any issues identified. Agencies were also asked to inform the Monitor of any specific improvements that were being considered or implemented in relation to responding to information disclosures under Regulation 69(1).
 - 16.1 The Monitor found that all agencies were compliant in that they had internal assurance systems and improvement processes in place, but it was too early to determine if these systems were effective or to implement any improvements as a consequence.
- 17 Questions 9 to 10 relate to information being available to agencies and the Monitor to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring role, and what progress has been made by agencies in implementing and monitoring Regulations 69 and 85.
 - 17.1 The Monitor found that given the shortness of the monitoring period, there is not currently sufficient information to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring function. However, it found that all agencies have made progress in implementing and monitoring regulations 69 and 85 and have recognised the extra work and resourcing that is required to adhere to the regulations and to provide the required evidence that they are meeting their statutory obligations.
- 18 Question 11 requires identification of any learnings from agencies that can improve the Monitor's processes, agencies' responses to information disclosures and their provision of information under Regulations 85 and 84.

18.1 Learnings have been identified from the monitoring in this period that can improve both the Monitor's processes and agency responses.

19 Question 12 relates to learnings from the monitoring conducted that can be applied to phase 2 and phase 3 monitoring.

19.1 Learnings have been identified from the monitoring conducted that can be applied to both Phase 2 and Phase 3 monitoring

20 Overall, the report identifies areas for continuous improvement where documentation and practice could be strengthened and notes various areas for future focus in its June and December 2020 reports. The most important point to note is the necessity for agencies to improve compliance against the NCS Regulations.

Next steps

- 21 A meeting has been arranged for Monday 9 December for you to discuss the Report with the Monitor.
- 22 Following your receipt of this Report, you may wish to provide a copy of this cover report and the Report to the Minister for Social Development, and any other Ministers you consider appropriate.
- 23 As previously discussed, it is recommended that you forward a copy of the Report to each of the chief executives of the four agencies and invite them to provide you with their response to this Report within 30 working days. This has been calculated as starting on 9 December with 30 working days falling on 24 January 2020.
- 24 Draft letters for you to send to the agencies are attached to this memo (soft copies have also been provided to your Office along with a PDF copy of the Report). I am also happy to meet with any of the agencies once they have received a copy of this report, if they would prefer a further verbal briefing. As noted previously, the content of the Report should already be familiar to them?
- 25 We will provide your Office with a communications plan by 21 January 2020 which will include the Monitor's plan for publishing the Report. The Report will be available on the Monitor's website in both PDF and HTML format for accessibility purposes and there will also be a small number of printed copies.
- 26 Confirmation of how the agencies would like their responses published i.e. directly on the Monitor's website or as a link to their own website; and details of any planned proactive or reactive media releases by the Monitor and your Office will also be in the communications plan. These details will be discussed with your Office in early January to inform the development of the communications plan.
- 27 Once the agencies' responses are received by 24 January 2020, as agreed with you the Monitor will publish its Report and the agencies' responses in the format agreed with them, on the Monitor's external website, by 27 January 2020,
- 28 It is recommended that the Monitor provide a briefing on the Report to the Office of the Children's Commissioner, the Ombudsman and the Kahui Group under embargo up to two days prior to the Report's publication on the Monitor's website.
- 29 As previously discussed, as this is a base line report, it is not proposed that you table this Report in Parliament, but you may wish to do so with future reports by the Monitor.
- 30 Based on the learnings from this initial Report, the Monitor will review and revise the Memoranda of Understanding with each agency and its Initial Assessment Framework to reflect the additional information and data it will require to provide a more fulsome report in June 2020. This next report will include the validation of information through case reviews, site visits and interviews with relevant staff, whānau, caregivers, and children and young people if appropriate. The Monitor is also developing its assessment framework to support its overall monitoring programme and will aim is to test aspects of this framework during 2020.

Appendix A – process diagram for initial reports of the Independent Children's Monitor

Appendix B – draft letters to chief executives of the four agencies being monitored

Appendix C - Report to Minister for Children on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 – December 2019

File ref: REP/19/12/1269

Author: Melissa Gill, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor

Responsible manager: Debbie Power, Chief Executive

practical after receiving the

reports and responses.

Initial reports of the Independent Children's Monitor – process flow |Final | December 2019

Initial Assessment Framework and MoUs with Agencies:



For the initial reporting period it has been agreed with the Minister for Children that the Monitor publish the report on its website only after 30 working days of receipt.

nable them to respond

RELEASED UNDER THE ACT

Appendix B – Draft letters to agencies

9 December 2019

Grainne Moss Chief Executive Oranga Tamariki P.O. Box 546 Wellington 6011

s9(2)(a)

@ot.govt.nz

Dear Grainne

Please find attached a copy of the initial report of the Independent Children's Monitor -Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations for December 2019.

I understand that you have seen drafts of this Report which related specifically to your organisation. This Report covers the Monitor's general observations and findings from information provided by the four agencies that have the care and custody of children in New Zealand. It includes contextual information about the establishment of the Monitor and provides a baseline to inform future reports.

The Report identifies your agency's partial compliance with regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 and identifies areas for continuous improvement where documentation and practice could be strengthened. The Report also notes various areas for future focus for the Monitor's June and December 2020 reports.

I welcome your response to the Report, which will be published along with the Report on the Monitor's website. The Monitor will be in touch with you directly to discuss options for publication. I request that your response be sent to me by close of play on Friday 24 January 2020.

The Monitor has offered to meet with you to discuss the Report, if you would like to do so. Please contact Melissa Gill, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor, directly if you wish to meet with her.

Yours sincerely

Don Irwin Chief Executive Open Home Level 1, 46 – 50 Railway Avenue Lower Hutt 5040

^{s9(2)(a)} @ohf.org.nz

Dear Mr Irwin



I understand that you have seen drafts of this Report which related specifically to your organisation. This Report covers the Monitor's general observations and findings from information provided by the four agencies that have the care and custody of children in New Zealand. It includes contextual information about the establishment of the Monitor and provides a baseline to inform future reports.

The Report identifies areas for continuous improvement where documentation and practice could be strengthened and notes various areas for future focus in the Monitor's June and December 2020 reports.

I welcome your response to the Report, which will be published along with the Report on the Monitor's website. The Monitor will be in touch with you directly to discuss options for publication. I request that your response be sent to me by close of play on Friday 24 January 2020.

The Monitor has offered to meet with you to discuss the Report, if you would like to do this. Please contact Melissa Gill, Independent Children's Monitor, directly if you wish to meet with her.

Yours sincerely

Mike Munnelly Chief Executive Barnardos New Zealand P.O. Box 6434 Wellington 6141

Dbarnardos.org.nz

Dear Mr Munnelly

s9(2)(a)

REAL AST

Please find attached a copy of the first report of the Independent Children's Monitor -Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations.

I understand that you have seen drafts of this Report which related specifically to your organisation. This Report covers the Monitor's general observations and findings from information provided by the four agencies that have the care and custody of children in New Zealand. It includes contextual information about the establishment of the Monitor and provides a baseline to inform future reports.

The Report identifies areas for continuous improvement where documentation and practice could be strengthened and notes various areas for future focus in the Monitor's June and December 2020 reports.

I welcome your response to the Report, which will be published along with the Report on the Monitor's website. The Monitor will be in touch with you directly to discuss options for publication. I request that your response be sent to me by close of play on Friday 24 January 2020.

The Monitor has offered to meet with you to discuss the Report, if you would like to do this. Please contact Melissa Gill, Independent Children's Monitor, directly if you wish to meet with her.

Yours sincerely

Claudine Young Chief Executive Dingwall Trust 8 Dingwall Place Papatoetoe Auckland 2025

^{s9(2)(a)} @dingwall.co.nz

Dear Ms Young



Please find attached a copy of the first report of the Independent Children's Monitor – Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations.

I understand that you have seen drafts of this Report which related specifically to your organisation. This Report covers the Monitor's general observations and findings from information provided by the four agencies that have the care and custody of children in New Zealand. It includes contextual information about the establishment of the Monitor and provides a baseline to inform future reports.

The Report identifies areas for continuous improvement where documentation and practice could be strengthened and notes various areas for future focus in the Monitor's June and December 2020 reports.

I welcome you' response to the Report, which will be published along with the Report on the Monitor's website. The Monitor will be in touch with you directly to discuss options for publication. I request that your response be sent to me by close of play on Friday 24 January 2020.

The Monitor has offered to meet with you to discuss the Report, if you would like to do this. Please contact Melissa Gill, Independent Children's Monitor, directly if you wish to meet with her.

Yours sincerely

Independent Children's Monitor

The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations



December 2019

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

RELEASED UNDER THE ACT

Introduction

Poipoia te kahano kia puawai Nurture the seed and it will blossom

Growing up in a stable and loving home is the reality for the majority of tamariki in New Zealand. Unfortunately, there are a number of tamariki and rangatahi whose lives look very different, particularly those who through no fault of their own, are in the custody of the state. This is particularly true for tamariki Māori who are well over-represented in the state care system.

Successive governments have recognised this and have worked towards building a care system based on having children at the centre of decision making, supported by safe, healthy whanau.

The most current report on the state of the care system, the Expert Advisory Panel Report, published in December 2015 provided the blueprint for the most radical shake up of the care system since 1989. The report highlighted the absolute necessity to focus on reducing disparity for Māori, with recommendations that are now legislated to ensure that policies and practices that impact on the wellbeing of children and young people have measurable outcomes for tamariki and rangatahi Māori.

Having independent monitoring of the system is an important accountability mechanism that can positively influence outcomes for tamariki and rangatahi. The introduction of the Independent Children's Monitor in the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 and the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 is another positive step forward in supporting the system to do better for all tamariki and rangatahi in care.

The independent Children's Monitor has the privilege of presenting its first report on compliance with the National Care Standards Regulations, specifically relating to reports of abuse and neglect of children and young people in care. As this is the first report it sets out the background and context of the Independent Children's Monitor including its role in the oversight system and then specifically goes into the compliance of agencies with the relevant regulations. The four agencies have been provided with the opportunity to review the content of the report relevant to them. The report also outlines the areas identified by the Monitor for future focus.

The Independent Children's Monitor would like to thank those who have supported the development of this report, the agencies who provided the key information, the Kahui group for their ongoing advice and guidance and the team for supporting the final product. This process was new for everyone and the timeframes were tight. Thank you for your openness and engagement. Everyone has a part to play in supporting the system to be the best it can be for current and future generations.

Contents

Contents	
Executive Summary	7
Background on Establishing the Independent Children's Monitor	7
Approach to Establishing the Independent Children's Monitor	8
The Requirement for Oranga Tamariki to Self-Monitor and its Operating Model	9
Purpose of the Report	10
High Level Summary of Findings	12
Continuous Improvement Observations	15
Future Focus of Monitoring	17
Context	20
Agencies who have the Care and Custody of Tamariki and Rangatahi	20
Legislative Mandate of the independent Children's Monitor	20
Other Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System	23
Methodology	26
Analysis of Information Provided by Agencies to Assess Compliance with Regula 69 and 85	ations 29
Question One	29
Question Two	31
Question Three	34
Question Four	37
Overview of Compliance with Regulation 69 (2)	41
Question Five	45
Question Six	47
Question Seven	48
Question Eight	49
Question Nine	50
Question Ten	51
Question Eleven	56

Appendices	60
Summary	58
Question Twelve	57

Appendix A: Initial Assessment Framework

Appendix B: Oranga Tamariki Overview of Care Standards Regulation 69 and 85 Practice Requirements, Monitoring Approach and Measures and Reporting Mechanisms 69

Appendix C: List of Information Requests from the Monitor and Meetings with Agencies

79

61

REASED UNDER ON AS

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019



Executive Summary

Background on Establishing the Independent Children's Monitor

In 2017, in response to reforms of the Oranga Tamariki system and new government priorities for children (including the reduction of poverty and the Child and Youth Wellbeing Strategy), the Government commissioned a review of independent oversight arrangements for the Oranga Tamariki system and children's issues (the Review)

The Review found that the oversight arrangements required strengthening to address key issues and gaps relating to resourcing for system-level advocacy; under-investment in the resources and powers required for independent monitoring and for complaints resolution; and a need for more engagement with Maori across all elements of the Oranga Tamariki system and across independent oversight functions.

The term "Oranga Tamariki system" is used in this report to describe any agency services provided to children and young people under the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989, at any stage from the point of notification until the cessation of post-care transition. The Oranga Tamariki system includes all agencies that provide services to children in the Oranga Tamariki system, for example health education and disability services, including non-government organisations.

In response to the Review, on 25 March 2019, the Government agreed to strengthen the system of independent oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system and children's issues in three core areas²:

system-level advocacy for all New Zealand children and young people, which will continue to be undertaken by the Office of the Children's Commissioner (OCC)

oversight and investigation of complaints of matters related to the application of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 and/or children in the care or custody of the State, which will be undertaken by the Office of the Ombudsman

 independent monitoring and assurance of the operations and obligations delivered under the Oranga Tamariki Act and associated regulations to be undertaken by an Independent Children's Monitor.

The Ministry of Social Development was appointed the Independent Children's Monitor (the Monitor) from 1 July 2019 to establish and operate the monitoring function, with the inprinciple intent that it is transferred to the OCC, once a robust monitoring function is established and a new legislative framework is in place.

¹ Strengthening independent oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system and of children's issues in New Zealand – Post consultation report - August 2018 <u>https://www.msd.govt.nz/documents/about-msd-and-our-work/pub ications-</u> resources/information-releases/strengthening-independent-oversight/post-consultation-report-independent-oversight.pdf ² Cabinet decisions – March 2019 <u>www.msd.govt.nz/about-msd-and-our-work/publications-resources/information-releases/informa</u>

Approach to Establishing the Independent Children's Monitor

The independent monitoring and assurance of the operations and obligations delivered under the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 is phasing in over time:

- Phase one initial monitoring from 1 July 2019, focused on information received on abuse or neglect in relation to children in care or custody and the response under regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 (NCS Regulations)³
- Phase two expanded monitoring by December 2020 focused on compliance with all aspects of the NCS Regulations
- Phase three intended longer-term expansion, which would enable broader monitoring of the Oranga Tamariki Act and associated regulations.

The phasing in of the monitoring function was a deliberate decision by Government. Selecting critical regulations enables immediate oversight of an area of concern as well as allowing the Monitor to establish its assessment framework for the full NCS Regulations. It allows time to provide confidence that the new function is robust and delivers what is intended.

Following the direction set by the Government regarding the purpose of the Monitor, that is to reflect a broad spectrum of monitoring from compliance and practice quality through to monitoring outcomes being achieved for tamariki and whānau, the Monitor has mapped relevant child and whānau focused frameworks that already exist. These are:

- the Government's Child and Youth Wellbeing Strategy,
- /Te Puni Kokiri's Whānau Ora outcomes framework, and
- the Oranga Tamariki outcomes framework and end goals.

The outcomes frameworks above have been widely consulted on previously with the sector, Māori and the general public. To inform the Monitor's outcomes approach the indicators within each framework have been mapped against the NCS Regulations. This enables the Monitor to focus on identifying whether outcomes are being achieved as well as the required performance measures for accountability. It also enables a focus on outcomes for tamariki Māori, with emphasis on the role of whānau in child wellbeing.

The outcomes work provides the platform for the Monitor's assessment approach currently under development and drives the questions and considerations the Monitor will use when validating the information provided from agencies.

As the Monitor is in the early stages of developing the assessment approach and finalising the outcome indicators, there is a key focus for early 2020 for it to engage with the sector to inform this approach.

The aim is to test the Monitor's assessment framework for this work against sections of the NCS Regulations to inform both the June and December 2020 Monitor reports. This will allow the impacted agencies and the Monitor to review the process and make the required

³ Section 447 of Oranga Tamariki Act 1989

http://legislation.govt.nz/act/public/1989/0024/latest/DLM155080.html#DLM155080; Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 http://legislation.govt.nz/regulation/public/2018/0111/latest/LMS56030.html#LMS56164

amendments to ensure the validity of the monitoring arrangements moving forward. As the Monitor will be monitoring and reporting on all the NCS Regulations from December 2020, it will be important for agencies to have a thorough understanding of the approach, the impact on their day to day operations and the information the Monitor will be seeking.

The Requirement for Oranga Tamariki to Self-Monitor and its Operating Model

At the same time as the review of independent oversight of Oranga Tamariki, in line with the Expert Advisory Panel report and recommendations⁴, Oranga Tamariki was developing the amendments to its legislation as well as its practice requirements. This is a large transformation for the organisation with a multi-year change programme

A key area for change was having standards by which to measure itself against in relation to providing for children and young people in care. The organisation worked to develop the standards which were then put into legislation, resulting in the NCS Regulations which came into effect on 1 July 2019. This is the same date that phase one began for the Monitor.

The Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 and NCS Regulations clearly stipulate requirements that must be met for children and young people in care. The NCS Regulations include the requirement for Oranga Tamariki and those who have the custody and care of children and young people to have defined these standards as well as ensuring they have their own self-monitoring processes in place (regulation 86).

The Oranga Tamariki self-monitoring system must be designed to provide the assurance it needs to report on compliance with the legislation as well as inform continuous improvement, while at the same time collecting information to enable the Monitor to fulfil its role.

Oranga Tamariki and three other agencies currently hold custody and care of children and young people. The three other agencies are Barnardos, Open Home Foundation and Dingwall Trust. They have been required to monitor themselves against all the NCS Regulations from 1 July 2019, including the regulatory requirement to have self-monitoring in place.

The four agencies have reported to the Monitor that work is underway within Oranga Tamariki to set up self-monitoring for itself and NGO contracted agencies. What the Monitor has been advised by those agencies is highlighted in this report. The work parallels the work of the Monitor as it also develops its frameworks and tools required to fulfil its function under the legislation.

⁴ Expert Advisory Panel Final Report - December 2015 <u>https://www.msd.govt.nz/about-msd-and-our-work/work-programmes/investing-in-children/eap-report.html</u>

Purpose of the Report

The purpose of this initial report is to provide the Minister for Children and the New Zealand public with insight into how the four agencies who have custody of children are performing against regulations 69 and 85 (and to the extent that it applies to those regulations, regulation 86) of the NCS Regulations. Those regulations are:

Regulation 69 - Duties in relation to allegations of abuse and neglect

- (1) The chief executive must ensure that any information disclosed passing on concerns in relation to a risk of harm cause by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in care or custody is responded to
- (2) In carrying out the process for responding to the information, the chief executive must ensure that
 - a. The response is prompt; and
 - b. The information is recorded and reported in a consistent manner; and
 - c. Where appropriate, the child or young person is informed of the outcome, and
 - Appropriate steps are taken with the parties to the allegation, including a review of the caregiver's plan

Regulation 85 - Provision of information to independent monitor

The chief executive must ensure that information is provided to the independent monitor on –

- a) Reports of abuse or neglect that the chief executive has received under regulation 69; and
- b) How those reports were responded to

Regulation 86 - Self-monitoring

(1) The chief executive and an approved organisation with a child or young person in care or custody must monitor their own compliance with these regulations (self-monitoring) by—

(a) having systems in place for continuous improvement that identify and address areas of practice that require improvement; and

(b) using a system for self-monitoring designed to ensure the collection of information that will support the independent monitor to fulfil its monitoring role.

(2) The Minister may at any time require the chief executive or any approved organisation with a child or young person in care or custody to report on the matters referred to in subclause (1).

The period covered by this report is the three months from 1 July 2019 to 30 September 2019. This reporting period was chosen to reflect the short period the NCS Regulations have been in effect and to enable the agencies to provide the Monitor with sufficient information to report against.

The purpose of this initial report is to gain a baseline understanding of policies, processes and procedures as well as to assess basic compliance with the NCS Regulations.

Acknowledging there is still significant work to be done primarily by Oranga Tamariki to establish a self-monitoring regime across all of the NCS Regulations, the approach was taken to provide the agencies with the opportunity to demonstrate work completed and underway as well as information that was available and under development to inform its compliance with the NCS regulations.

Each agency was required to provide information to the Monitor against an Initial Assessment Framework (the Framework) (see Appendix A). Specific information about compliance with the regulation was also requested if disclosures of abuse and neglect have been made by children and young people in their custody. Memoranda of Understanding were also signed between each agency and the Monitor to guide information sharing and security requirements, relationship management and engagement with system participants⁵.

For this initial report, the Monitor has taken the approach of responding to each of the twelve questions in the Framework. The four agencies have been provided with two opportunities to review the content of the report relevant to them.



⁵ The MoUs were an agreed approach on how each agency would work with the Monitor over the next eighteen months. Contents included information sharing, privacy, data storage, and principles and responsibilities of all parties, including the recognition of the importance of the monitoring function to the safety and wellbeing of children and young people in the custody of the state. To view the full MoUs please refer to the Monitor's website www.icm.org.nz.

High Level Summary of Findings

For the three-month reporting period from 1 July 2019 to 20 September 2019, regarding compliance with regulations 69 and 85, the Monitor has made the following high-level findings:

No Question		Commentary on Agency Compliance	Compliant	
1 What are the Provider's policies, processes and practices for responding to information disclosures relating to a risk of harm caused by abuse and neglect of a child or young person in Care or Custody?		The agencies have policies, processes and practices for responding to information disclosures relating to a risk of harm caused by abuse and neglect of a child or young person in care or custody	Yes	
2	How do these policies, processes and practices facilitate compliance with the requirements of regulation 69?	The agencies' policies, processes and practices facilitate compliance with the requirements of regulation 69	Yes	
3	How consistently are the Provider's own policies, processes and practices being followed?	For the two agencies who have had disclosures, Open Home Foundation is applying its policies and processes consistently and Oranga Tamariki is applying its policies and processes some of the time	Partially	
4	How well do the Provider's responses to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) comply with regulation 69(2), i.e., are the information disclosures responded to and do the responses meet the requirements of regulation 69(2)?	Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant with the requirements of regulation 69 and Open Home Foundation is compliant. Barnardos and Dingwall Trust had no disclosures during the period	Partially	
5	How is the Provider responding to cases of abuse or neglect of Māorî children and young people in Care or Custody?	The agencies' responses to cases of abuse or neglect of Māori children and young people in care or custody are largely done on a case by case basis, with Oranga Tamariki having made a significant number of practice enhancements to consider responses to Māori	Yes	
6	What are the Provider's internal assurance policies, processes and practices (self- monitoring) that ensure that information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) are responded to and meet the requirements of regulation 69(2)?	The agencies' internal assurance policies, processes and practices (self-monitoring) that they say ensure that information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) are responded to and meet the requirements of regulation 69(2), cannot be tested at this stage	Partially	
7	What improvement processes does the Provider have in place to address any issues identified (such as through assurance activities)?	The agencies have identified improvement processes to address any issues identified (such as through assurance activities) and while some processes are underway, it's too early for any impact of these changes to be reported to the Monitor.	Partially	
8	What specific improvements are being considered or implemented by the Provider in relation to responding to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1)?	The agencies have identified specific improvements in relation to responding to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1).	Yes	
9	Is the information available to the Provider and provided to the Monitor under regulation 85 and, when requested, under regulation 84, sufficient to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring role?	Given the short monitoring period, there is not currently sufficient information to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring role	N/A	
10	What progress has the Provider made in implementing and monitoring regulations 69 and 85? What has gone well and what are the issues or challenges?	The agencies have made progress in implementing and monitoring regulations 69 and 85. All agencies have recognised the additional work required to meet requirements and provide evidence through self-monitoring that they are meeting their statutory obligations	Yes	

No	Question	Commentary on Agency Compliance	Compliant
11	What learnings can be identified from the monitoring conducted in the previous period that can improve the Monitor's processes, the Provider's responses to information disclosures under regulation 69(1), and the Provider's provision of information under regulations 85 and 84?	Learnings have been identified from the monitoring in this period that can improve both the Monitor's processes and agency responses	N/A
12	What learnings can be identified from the monitoring conducted in the previous period that can be applied to Phase 2 monitoring and Phase 3 monitoring?	Learnings have been identified from the monitoring conducted that can be applied to both Phase 2 and Phase 3 monitoring	N/A

Overall, the information provided answered the twelve Framework questions. Each agency has policies and processes to facilitate compliance with regulations 69 and 85. Provisions are typically found in several different policies. Many pre-date the implementation of the NCS Regulations. All four agencies reviewed their documents and made updates as required to assist with compliance with the NCS Regulations and carried out self-assessments and identified areas to improve or change. All four agencies made enhancements to their internal self-monitoring and quality assurance processes to enable compliance with the NCS Regulations.

In response to regulations 69 and 85, for the three-month reporting period, children and young people in the care of Barnardos and Dingwall Trust did not disclose any incidents of abuse or neglect and therefore testing their compliance with those regulations was not required. Open Home Foundation had three allegations of abuse and neglect for children in care and Oranga Tamariki had 335.

From the information provided and the accountabilities Open Home Foundation is responsible for, its practice is complying with regulations 69 and 85.

Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant with all aspects of the regulations being monitored. Its policies, procedures and practice guidance provide adequate information to support full compliance.

Much of the information provided by Oranga Tamariki covered the reports generated by the Safety of Children in Care Unit (the SoCiC Unit), within Oranga Tamariki, "...this unit is responsible for reviewing and reporting on non-accidental harm caused to children in care. The SoCiC Unit reviews the findings of harm in line with the definitions used throughout their organisation to describe actions or inactions that cause harm and form the basis for a finding of harm for a child."⁶

The information provided by Oranga Tamariki states the responses to allegations were mostly timely at the initial safety screen however the timeframes were not met consistently when completing assessments or investigations into the allegations. There were some data recording errors that required amendment and the child or young person was not always informed of the outcome of the investigation, if appropriate, as per the regulation. As the time period was short, a number of the cases are ongoing and therefore outcomes are unable to be included in this report.

⁶ Safety of Children in Care Quarter Three January – March 2019, Oranga Tamariki

The material supplied by all four agencies has informed the Monitor about their policies, processes and practice, their internal self-monitoring processes as well as their planning for improvement. The information outlined how they had prepared for the commencement of the NCS Regulations from 1 July 2019 and the changes they would need to make to comply with all the regulations. The information also outlined how they will comply with the NCS Regulations as well as ensure enhanced outcomes for children and young people in their custody and care. This information is relevant as it demonstrates the agencies' commitment to aim to achieve compliance from 1 July 2019. It provides validation from frontline workers about their level of knowledge prior to the NCS Regulations coming into effect. It also supports monitoring of compliance with regulation 86 (which relates to self-monitoring) in so far as it applies to the two regulations being monitored.

The Monitor's next report, due in June 2020, will provide a more fulsome report given the longer period in which to gather data. It has become clear from the process to date that the Monitor needs to be specific in outlining its requirements in relation to the provision of data and it will take a number of reporting periods for the Monitor to receive the level of quantitative and qualitative data required as well as the need to engage with participants in the system in order to have a full picture of practice against the NCS Regulations.

Future monitoring will include a focus on the findings as reported by the SoCiC unit and all reports of concern of abuse or neglect the Chief Executive receives under regulation 69 including those cases without findings.

The process has enabled the Monitor's Framework to be tested as to whether the necessary information has been provided for the Monitor to fulfil its current function. While baseline information has been received, the Framework will require updating to request the specific data required to monitor the NCS Regulations, which includes the ability to carry out case validation through engaging stakeholders and triangulating different sources of information.

As the monitoring requirements only came into place from 1 July 2019 there is little evidence around assurance of compliance or any trends that demonstrate practice improvements that may link to improved outcomes for children in care.

The process has allowed the four agencies and the Monitor to understand current practice and to determine what may be required to achieve full compliance with all of the NCS Regulations, not just regulations 69, 85 and 86. Relationships between the Monitor and the agencies have been established and a review of each Memorandum of Understanding will take place with a particular focus on the revision of the Framework.

The next report will include at least six months, with the possibility of nine months, of data from each agency and will provide more of a deep dive into actual decision making at each point of the process when determining appropriate steps are taken with the parties to the allegation, including a review of the caregiver's plan. The Monitor will be looking for evidence of outcomes for children and young people as well as further practice enhancements implemented due to the reporting by the SoCiC Unit. There is also an expectation of performance improvement to comply with the NCS Regulations.

Continuous Improvement Observations

Specific Focus on Māori by Monitored Agencies

In relation to a specific focus on tamariki and rangatahi Māori, Oranga Tamariki has made the majority of changes to enhance its practice in this area. The other three agencies stated they take the same approach to respond to allegations for any ethnicity. They stated that they respond to each child based on their individual needs, including cultural needs as part of their regular practice.

This is an area for the three non-government agencies to consider in relation to all the care standards and their obligations under the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 in general.

Self-Monitoring by Monitored Agencies

Self-monitoring is a requirement under regulation 86 and from the information provided, each agency has reviewed its processes and is updating them. This was informed by the self-assessment and action plan process coordinated by Oranga Tamariki for each of its sites as well as for all approved organisations.

As required by the NCS Regulations Oranga Tamariki must define what each regulation means in practice to ensure compliance it has yet to complete this process however it has provided the Monitor with its workplan to have this completed. This work will clarify the legislation and determine relevant performance measures as well as providing guidance to frontline staff, NGO agencies (and the Monitor) on what the expectations of Oranga Tamariki are in relation to compliance with the standards as well as providing quality practice. Oranga Tamariki outlined to the Monitor several new assurance processes in place including a site practice check and a new quality practice tool.

Each agency stated what they have learnt as part of their self-assessment process, for example where there have been gaps in their written documents or general gaps in practice or assurance.

Definitions Required to be Set by Oranga Tamariki

The Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 and NCS Regulations place an obligation primarily on the Chief Executive of Oranga Tamariki to define the regulations around standards of care, which includes the way the care standards are measured, monitored and reported on within Oranga Tamariki, as well as approved agencies and the Monitor.

The Oranga Tamariki self-monitoring system must be designed to provide the agency with the assurance it needs to report on its compliance with legislation as well as inform continuous improvement, while at the same time collecting information to enable the Monitor to fulfil its role.

This work is underway and as part of the information provided by Oranga Tamariki to inform this report a copy of its "Practice Requirements, Monitoring Approach and Measures and Reporting Mechanisms" (the Practice Requirements material) for regulations 69 and 85, was provided to the Monitor (see **Appendix B**). There are several documents contained in this material.

The Practice Requirements material provides clear guidance and explanation as to what is required to comply with these two NCS Regulations as well as what Oranga Tamariki has determined best practice looks like. Each section of regulation 69 has been defined, the policy/standard/practice requirements and monitoring/assurance mechanism spelt out. The Practice Requirements material has also been distributed to the other agencies who have children and young people in their custody to provide for consistency of application.

While the Practice Requirements material is comprehensive the Monitor has found two areas that will strengthen it to support continuous improvement:

1. The Steps to Follow document (included in the Oranga Tamariki "Practice Requirements, Monitoring Approach and Measures and Reporting Mechanisms") provides clear guidance to staff on how to respond to a disclosure, with a focus on updating the assessment and plan if any new needs are identified. This document could be strengthened by broadening the definition "of responded to" as stated in regulation 69 (1) and/or the definition of outcome in regulation 69 (2) (c).

The outcome and response are focused on responding to the initial report of concern, immediate safety and the outcome of the investigation, that is whether the allegation was substantiated or not. There is no mention of what subsequently happened to and for the child or young person. Adding this into reporting is consistent with taking an outcome focussed approach.

For example - an outcome for the child or young person could be extra visits by the social worker, counselling, any type of expert assessments, cultural or spiritual support. This may also include whether they were moved permanently from the placement if the abuse was perpetrated by the caregiver or someone in that home or whether a restorative process took place between them.

The definition of outcome could be broadened to include the outcome for the caregivers or parents or family members who were not the perpetrators of the abuse or neglect and whether any support or services were required and provided for them. This information may be in practice guidance or policy however it is not evident in the definition document which staff and agencies are using to assess against.

2. The SoCiC Unit within Oranga Tamariki has been reviewing cases where abuse of children and young people in care have a finding, that is at the end of a safety screen or an assessment or investigation post the report of the allegation.

Oranga Tamariki receive reports of concern regarding abuse and neglect of children and young people in care at its National Contact Centre (NCC), (and occasionally at a site level). Decisions are made at the NCC as to whether the report of concern requires a referral to a site for further assessment. A number of reports of concern may be closed at the NCC or at the site without further assessment. These cases are not looked at by the SoCiC unit as the unit looks at reports where there has been a finding. Information, therefore, from cases closed without a finding, on compliance with the regulations is not currently available. For example, the monitor is unbale to ascertain whether a child or



young person is advised of the outcome of this report of concern as it is not currently reviewed through a self-monitoring process.

Oranga Tamariki has defined in its practice policies what must be reported as reports of concern to Oranga Tamariki and be counted as cases of abuse or neglect of children and young people in care. The definitions of what is abuse and neglect are the same as for any tamariki or rangatahi and is clearly defined in the Oranga Tamariki Practice Centre.

While the definition of the regulation was shared with agency partners, there appeared to be a lack of clarity as to what situations may be defined as abuse and or neglect of a tamariki or rangatahi in care and therefore require a report of concern to Oranga Tamariki. Clarifying this for partner agencies would be useful, so they also have a clear understanding of what is required, for the wellbeing of children in care, and for consistency purposes. For example, is a teenager who gets into a fight with a friend of a similar age while out, receiving physical injuries, a report of concern. The Monitor is aware that conversations to clarify this information are now underway between the agencies.

Future Focus of Monitoring

Areas of focus for the Monitor's June and December 2020 reports are:

- 1. Once the NCS Regulations have agreed definitions, the Monitor will ask for each agency's self assessments against the definitions.
- 2. The work on the updated policies and tools by Oranga Tamariki was to be completed by October 2019 and will be provided to the Monitor in time for the June 2020 report
- 3 Oranga Tamariki to clarify what constitutes a report of concern of abuse or neglect of a child in care.
- 4. Results from the repeated self-assessment being completed by Oranga Tamariki in Jan-March 2020 will be required and included in the Monitor's June 2020 report.
- 5. Quality Practice Tool and site Practice Checks reporting will be required from Oranga Tamariki and will be included in the Monitor's June 2020 report.
- 6. The Monitor will be seeking information on those reports of concern that are entered on the case management system, that are genuine reports of alleged abuse and do not have a finding.
- 7. Case validation and analysis of raw data will be required to further understand compliance with the NCS Regulations for the next report.
- 8. With specific regard to tamariki Māori, one area that was not strong for any agency was information on supports that could be offered when an allegation is made, such as culturally supports. This is something the Monitor did not requests or focus on and is likely to be included in the next information request.
- 9. Evidence of assurance processes in practice will be required for the Monitor's June 2020 report.
- 10.Evidence of improvement processes and progress will be required for the Monitor's June 2020 report.

- 11. With an initial baseline now established through this report, the Monitor will be reviewing its initial assessment framework with a view to seeking more targeted responses that will enable it to wholly fulfil its monitoring function.
- 12. The Monitor will expect to see analysis and targeted or national interventions from Oranga Tamariki that respond to the trend information from the reporting from the SoCiC Unit.
- 13. To prepare for the June 2020 report, the Monitor will be asking for case examples to validate information and will seek to engage with a small number of those involved in the casework to triangulate the information and further inform compliance with the NCS Regulations as well as look for those continuous opportunities.



Context

Agencies who have the Care and Custody of Tamariki and Rangatahi

There are currently four agencies in New Zealand that have the care and custody of children. The main agency is the government agency, Oranga Tamariki who have the majority of children in their custody, that is 6467 as at 30 September 2019⁷, inclusive of care and protection and youth justice. Children are placed with caregivers who may or may not be related to them, some through non-government organisation (NGO) contracted agencies who have shared care responsibilities with Oranga Tamariki. Some may be in group homes or residential care where they are supported by staff and some may be moving to a more independent type of living arrangement, while being supported by their respective agency.

The legislative mandate to provide for such arrangements with other agencies is the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989. Section 396 (approval of iwi social services, cultural social services and child and family support services) enables the approval of agencies to undertake certain duties and responsibilities under the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989. This includes the ability for agencies other than Oranga Tamariki to hold the legal care and custody of children and young people deemed in need of care and protection. There are three agencies who hold legal custody in their own right, Barnardos, Open Home Foundation and Dingwall Trust. As at 30 September 2019 these agencies had the following numbers of children in their custody:

READ	Open Home Foundation	Dingwall Trust	Barnardos	Oranga Tamariki
Children and young people in custody	133	2	3	6467

Table One - Numbers of Children in the Custody of Provider Agencies and Oranga Tamariki as at 30 September 2019

Legislative Mandate of the Independent Children's Monitor

As part of the new obligations under the NCS Regulations, there is a requirement for those agencies who have the custody and care of children and young people to comply with all the NCS Regulations.

Section 447A of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 provides for the responsible Minister to appoint an Independent Children's Monitor. The Ministry of Social Development has been appointed as the Independent Children's Monitor by the Minister for Children. It has been delegated with the accountability and responsibility to provide assurance to the Minister for Children that those tamariki and rangatahi in the care and custody of the state are being cared for as per the regulations and that their outcomes are being achieved.

⁷ The total number of children in custody for care and protection reasons is 6302 and those in custody under Youth Justice is 165

Below is a diagram showing the timeline of decisions around establishing the new Monitor within the context of the wider strengthening of the independent oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system.



Diagram A - Timeline of Decisions Made on Independent Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System

The decision to phase the Monitor's functional oversight of the system was deliberate to ensure the function is set up adequately to fulfil its purpose. The second timeline below shows the phases of monitoring and when they come into effect.


Other Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System

The Monitor is a new function and one that has not existed in this form prior to 1 July 2019. The Office of the Children's Commissioner (OCC) currently has accountability for general monitoring of the policies and practices of monitoring Oranga Tamariki under s13 of the Children's Commissioner Act 2003 as well as accountability for system advocacy. The Ombudsman also has the power to investigate complaints for individual children, as well as broader investigations. Both agencies have roles under the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture (OPCAT) with OCC's focus on visits to and monitoring of places where children and young people are detained (i.e. care and protection and youth justice residences).

Providers funded and approved by Oranga Tamariki are subject to contractual monitoring (contract compliance), as well as Accreditation Assessments. The Ministry of Social Development's Social Service Accreditation team has been delegated by Oranga Tamariki to carry out independent reviews of providers under sections 396 and 403 of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989. They assess against the Social Sector Accreditation Standards, to determine a provider's capability to deliver safe, quality services to New Zealanders.

While there are a number of organisations that play a role across the three oversight functions – advocacy, monitoring, complaints and investigations – there are gaps that a newly created Monitor will fulfil. These can be summarised as:

\land	Addressing the monitoring gap				
	(from an impact framework lens) Monitoring gap	Oversight System opportunity:			
	🔾 î Organisation Capability and Compliance				
	Monitoring functions focused on organisational capabilities (including ways of working and outputs) do not systematically monitor whether capabilities are fit for purpose for service delivery.	To identify and monitor the critical system capabilities and their contribution to the service delivery that meet the National Care Standards (and Oranga Tamariki Act).			
	• 2 Service Delivery and Practice Quality				
	An independence gap in service delivery monitoring.	To provide an independent view on service delivery across the system, including assurance in the context of coercive powers to ensure all parts of the system are held to the same standards.			
	• 3 Child and whānau experience and outcomes				
	Organisation capability and service delivery is not explicitly and systematically monitored against child wellbeing outcomes.	To monitor whether meeting the NCS is achieving the intended outcomes for children and young people to integrate and share system success and learning, and address collective system challenges minimise duplication of existing capability and service monitoring.			

Diagram C - Addressing the Monitoring Gap in the Independent Oversight System

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

Below are diagrams that show current and future oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system – specifically focussed on monitoring functions.



Diagram D - Current Oversight and Monitoring of the Oranga Tamariki System (pre-1 July 2019 and Pre-legislative Change)

The focus for a strengthened oversight system, particularly for independent monitoring is to:

- Reduce duplication and overlaps of functions as far as possible
- Create cohesion and comprehensiveness in the system
- Strengthen independent monitoring of the Oranga Tamariki system across the system spectrum from compliance, through to service delivery performance and practice quality through to outcomes for tamariki
- Support continuous improvement

monitoring responsibilities until its

legislation is changed

Demonstrate independence, accountability and transparency



Methodology

An Initial Assessment Framework (the Framework) was developed and consulted on with the four agencies. Individual Memoranda of Understanding (MoU) were agreed with each agency about how to work together with the Monitor. The MoU includes how information will be shared and how it will be secured safely by the Monitor. The Framework included a series of questions that the Monitor would focus on during the initial reporting period, to complete this report. The Framework was intended as guidance only and was not intended to be exhaustive nor preclude the Monitor from seeking additional information.

The initial reporting period for specific data on disclosures, as determined by the Monitor, based on the length of time the NCS Regulations have been in place and the requirement on agencies to provide the data, is 1 July 2019 – 30 September 2019.

Acknowledging there is still significant work to be done, primarily by Oranga Tamariki to establish a self-monitoring regime, the approach was taken for the agencies to demonstrate work already completed and underway as well as information that was already available and under development to inform their compliance with the NCS Regulations.

This first report is to gain a baseline understanding of policies, processes and procedures and to assess basic compliance with the NCS Regulations. The report provides a benchmark of the current state and informs future processes for the Monitor.

The initial information request was sent to the agencies on 5 July, with a return date of 16 August (see **Appendix C**). The information returned from the three non-government agencies was via secure Iron Keys that were password protected. The information provided from Oranga Tamariki was sent via secure email channels.

The data is aggregated with no identifiable information. The data is securely maintained on a separate database that is not visible to the Ministry of Social Development with access only provided to the operational team of the Monitor, which is currently limited to key employees.

On receipt of the initial information requested, the operational team of the Monitor reviewed the information and prepared a second information request for two of the agencies, to clarify and request specific data on disclosures of abuse and neglect. The second information request was sent to agencies on 6 September, with a return due date by the end of October. This reflected the time period and the time necessary to provide accurate data (see **Appendix C**).

This information was measured against the legislation and the measurement definition provided by Oranga Tamariki. Statistical information has been collated in graphs for the report and most of the report is narrative. It is also relevant to note there was repetition of some responses across the questions.

Drafts of the relevant sections of this report that related to each of the four agencies were provided to them through an iterative approach to allow for natural justice principles to be applied. Each agency was asked to:

- Fact check the information relating to their agency
- Respond to any potential adverse comment made by the Monitor in the report.

In regard to Oranga Tamariki in particular, the Monitor agreed that due to its contracting relationship any potential adverse comment relating to one of the NGO contracted agencies was also provided to them in advance to enable them to consider a response. In the context of this report, no information needed to be provided of this nature.



Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019



Analysis of Information Provided by Agencies to Assess Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85

Question One

What are the Agency's policies, processes and practices for responding to information disclosures relating to a risk of harm caused by abuse and neglect of a child or young persons in care or custody?

The agencies have policies, processes and practices for responding to information disclosures relating to a risk of harm caused by abuse and neglect of a child or young person in care or custody.

Each agency provided comprehensive information on their current policies, processes and practices. Provisions are found in several different policies both generic such as a Child Protection Policy and more specific ones, such as Prevention of Child and Young Person Abuse Policy (Dingwall Trust).

The policies, processes and practices appear to be mostly focused on allegations of abuse or neglect by a caregiver. While there is a duty of care to ensure the safety of any child for whom there is a report of concern, there does not appear to be any extra requirements to support a child in care when the alleged perpetrator is a third party (i.e. not a caregiver). It is acknowledged that if the person causing the harm is the caregiver then there are extra steps to take regarding whether the caregiver is still able to care for the child or young person. However, if the alleged perpetrator is not the caregiver, the process does not appear to include any considerations of what to do differently, if anything, in these cases.

When the allegation is regarding a caregiver the policies are clear and provide guidance on how to proceed in a timely way.

Open Home Foundation – Open Home Foundation provided copies of its three relevant policies. It also stated that its organisation encourages children and whānau to talk about concerns in several ways, for example they are advised they can talk to any member of staff and can use text, email, phone or via their website. Open Home Foundation stated in its information return to the Monitor that it is also using an App called the "Better Off Tool" which asks children and young people and their whānau about their experiences with the organisation.

Dingwall Trust – The Monitor was informed that the primary guidance for staff at Dingwall Trust is the Prevention of Child and Young Person Abuse Policy. Dingwall Trust practice does not differentiate between children in their custody and those in its care through shared care arrangements.

Barnardos – Barnardos' information return stated that it has several policies and processes that guide their practice in this area. All of them were provided.

Oranga Tamariki – The largest care agency provided the Monitor with multiple documents and links to its current practice guidance. Oranga Tamariki reported uploading 101 unique pages to their practice centre and that over half of the content is to support provisions specifically relating to the National Care Standards. Oranga Tamariki stated that in these new pages significant attention was paid to:

- embedding the principles of mana tamaiti, whakapapa and whanaungatanga
- applying an expanded view of wellbeing as described in section 5 of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989
- supporting the voice and participation of tamariki in decisions affecting them, and
- working together as an integrated suite of guidance and policy.

Oranga Tamariki also provided, specifically in relation to their practice when responding to information disclosures relating to a risk of harm caused by abuse of neglect of a child or young person in care, documents covering:

- the definitions of abuse and neglect
- practice standards regarding ensuring safety and wellbeing where there is serious harm
- child and family assessments and investigations
- safety and risk screen
- the decision response tool that determines how to respond to a report of concern
 the caregiver allegation policy.



Question Two

How do these policies, processes and practices facilitate compliance with the requirements of regulation 69?

The agencies' policies, processes and practices facilitate compliance with the requirements of regulation 69.

Future Focus:Once the NCSRegulationshaveagreeddefinitions, the Monitor will askforeachagency'sassessmentsagainstthedefinitions.

Most policies pre-dated the National Care Standards and all agencies stated they completed a review and adjusted policies to align with the standards.

Open Home Foundation The information provided by Open Home Foundation in the policies clearly guide staff on how to respond to an

allegation. This agency has a system that alerts national office staff every time an allegation of abuse or neglect is recorded. Open Home Foundation advised it has adjusted its case management system to enable the production of three reports on abuse allegations. These reports cover whether the allegation is against a foster parent, natural parent (during contact), and any other person.

Dingwall Trust — Dingwall Trust informed the Monitor that its Incident Reporting Policy facilitates compliance with reporting of any allegations of abuse or neglect. Any incident raising concern or potential concern is overseen by the Residential Manager and a clear decision made regarding whether a report of concern is required to Oranga Tamariki. Information in the policies supports how to respond when an allegation is made.

Barnardos Barnardos provided information stating that while no disclosures had been made in the period, if a disclosure had been made, "traceability between policy and practice would be evident on the young person's case file, with relevant forms and tasks completed"⁸. Barnardos also provided evidence that in April 2019 the Barnardos Foster Care team underwent a Ministry of Social Development National Accreditation audit which specifically addressed traceability between policies and processes and actual practice which supports the fact that policies facilitate compliance with the required practice.

While this is prior to the implementation of the NCS Regulations this information provides some assurance that Barnardos' processes are such that there is evidence of practice reflecting policy.

Oranga Tamariki - The policies supplied by Oranga Tamariki cover responding to reports of concern and reviewing caregiver status as well as what is required to respond to a child in care. Oranga Tamariki stated that its Professional Practice Group completed an assessment of its policies against the regulations and found they were sufficiently aligned to articulate the regulation requirements.

⁸ Reference Barnardos info request received 16 August 2019

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

Future Focus: The work on the updated policies and tools by Oranga Tamariki was to be completed by October 2019 and will be provided to the Monitor in time for the June 2020 report. The assessment confirmed that while policy and guidance is fit for purpose, improvement could be made, and a working group has been established to revise and update policy and practice. The Monitor requested this assessment and was advised that there was an assessment overseen by a Governance process, however no formal written report was produced. Oranga Tamariki provided

commentary stating that the decision "not to develop new advice and guidance ahead of 1 July 2019 was based on a collective and considered analysis that existing, new or newly updated policy and guidance addressed the key regulatory requirements...".

One area that stood out for the Monitor was that there is no specific practice guidance on working differently with a child or young person in care who has made an allegation of abuse, rather than where the child or young person is not in the care or custody of Oranga Tamariki. For example, there is nothing specifically in its policies about different time frames or considering further visits or additional support during the time of an investigation into the allegation. While acknowledging that the child's plan will be reviewed when there is an allegation, there does not appear to be commentary on whether this would consider any previous allegations, or any patterns or themes that may assist in assessing what is happening for the child.

Much of the information provided covered the reports generated by the SoCiC Unit, within Oranga Tamariki. "This unit is responsible for reviewing and reporting on non-accidental harm caused to children in care. The Unit reviews the findings of harm in line with the definitions used throughout their organisation to describe actions or inactions that cause harm and form the basis for a finding of harm for a child."⁹

Information provided by Oranga Tamariki states that "allegations therefore can either be identified during the course of current case work or be reported to Oranga Tamariki through another source. In either event a report of concern must be entered, and the usual investigation/assessment procedures will be followed." ¹⁰

Oranga Tamariki provided information on its "ensure safety and wellbeing" practice standard that states a new report of concern for a child in care is required in the following circumstances:

- a social worker takes action each time they have become concerned about a risk of harm to te tamaiti (the child), at any point during their engagement with Oranga Tamariki
- a social worker to thoroughly assess any new allegation for te tamaiti currently involved with Oranga Tamariki, via a new report of concern.

 ⁹ Safety of Children in Care Quarter Three January – March 2019, Oranga Tamariki
 ¹⁰ Information response from Oranga Tamariki 18 October 2019

Future Focus: Oranga Tamariki to clarify what constitutes a report of concern of abuse or neglect of a child in care. What is unclear to the Monitor is what constitutes a report of concern of abuse or neglect of a child in care relating to situational circumstances. Questions have been raised by the Monitor and other agencies about what they are required to report to Oranga Tamariki. For example, is a

teenager who gets into a fight with a friend while out, receiving physical injuries, a report of concern.



Question Three

How consistently are the Agency's own policies, processes and practices being followed?

For the two agencies who have had disclosures, Open Home Foundation is applying its policies and processes consistently and Oranga Tamariki is applying its policies and processes some of the time.



Open Home Foundation – Open Home Foundation described several assurance processes that would suggest it reviews consistency between policy and practice. The information provided also demonstrated compliance with its policies when a disclosure of abuse or neglect is made.

Dingwall Trust – Dingwall Trust also provided information on assurance processes including that a specific manager oversees the practice in relation to the young

people in its custody, providing an additional layer of assurance.

Barnardos –Barnardos described several assurance processes in place to support consistency of practice including the accreditation assessment mentioned in the response to question two.

Oranga Tamariki –Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant and is not consistently following its policies, processes and practices.

Oranga Tamariki advised, as part of its preparation for commencement and implementation of the NCS Regulations, it required each Services for Children and Families, Youth Justice and Residences (sites) to complete a self-assessment of their readiness. This process was completed between January and March 2019, to inform any planning and support requirements for 1 July 2019, when the NCS Regulations came into effect.

The Monitor recognises that self-assessment is only one part of a quality assurance process and that it has limitations, for example subjectivity. Nevertheless, it has value in building visibility of the required practice. It is an opportunity for staff to look critically at their own practice and seek comment from stakeholders and service users on their work. It provides a structured way for sites to focus on areas of improvement while recognising areas of practice excellence. It is relevant to note that while the self-assessment process is valuable, it is not an assessment of compliance with the NCS Regulations. The information is useful for providing the context within which Oranga Tamariki was preparing for the commencement of the NCS Regulations and the support it provided to its NGO providers to prepare. It also supports monitoring of compliance with regulation 86 (which relates to selfmonitoring) in so far as it applies to the two regulations being monitored.

Oranga Tamariki also provided the self-assessment process to its contracted NGOs to support their planning for the NCS Regulations. For those agencies included in this report,

we have received information from each of them on this process and their information is reflected in this report.

The information provided by Oranga Tamariki stated that the response rate for the 2019 selfassessment process was excellent, with completed assessments received for all Services for Children and Families sites and Youth Justice sites and six out of eight residences. Sites rated themselves at the degree to which they met various aspects of the Care Standards using the following scale:

- Almost always: we consistently achieve this in our practice with tamariki
- Most of the time: we achieve this for more than half of the tamariki we work with
- Some of the time: we achieve this for between one quarter and half of the tamariki we work with
- Rarely: we achieve this for less than one quarter of the tamariki we work with
- Almost never: we almost never practice in this way with the tamariki we work with.

The information provided states that the Services for Children and Families sites considered themselves to be meeting the care standards "almost always" or "most of the time" in 55% of the responses. For Youth Justice sites this was true in 65% of responses. It is noted by the Monitor that this is in relation to all the care standards and is not specific to regulations 69 and 85.¹¹

The information provided stated that while sites identified improvement opportunities across all five parts of the Care Standards, supporting tamariki during transition was the area of care practice that sites assessed as least consistently meeting requirements. Part 4 (supporting tamariki in care to participate in decision making) was also identified as an area for improvement. Youth Justice sites identified a particular strength in meeting the requirements of Part 2 of the Care Standards (support to meet the needs of tamariki) and residences considered Part 3 (caregiver and care placement assessment and support) as an area of particular strength.

The information provided also outlined provisions in the Care Standards where both Services for Children and Families sites and Youth Justice sites consistently identified challenges in:

- Making reasonable efforts to ensure tamariki in care have access to practitioners with experience in Māori models of health
- Enabling tamariki to provide feedback or complaints
- Sharing assessments with tamaiti and whānau and including the views of hapū, iwi, family group in assessments.

Provisions in the Care Standards that sites identified as being areas of strength include acting when there are concerns about risk of harm to tamariki and meeting Care Standards requirements for assessment of caregiver households.

The Monitor notes the information provided shows site action plans will form a core document for subsequent monitoring activity and currently there is work underway with the Oranga Tamariki Quality Practice Tool and site Practice Checks, including triangulation of all monitoring activity.

¹¹ Information Response, Oranga Tamariki, August and October 2019

The Monitor acknowledges the potential limitations of subjective self-assessments in this context and their intended use for improvement planning and states that it is still an important aspect of overall assurance processes that it is interested in building a picture of over time.

Future Focus: Results from the repeated self-assessment being completed by Oranga Tamariki in Jan-March 2020 will be required and included in the Monitor's June 2020 report. Oranga Tamariki informed the Monitor that the self-assessments will be repeated between January and March 2020 which will provide a view of progression post implementation and training.

Oranga Tamariki provided information to the Monitor about its continued development of its internal monitoring processes in line with eing implemented

regulation 86 with three key processes being implemented.

Firstly, a Practice Check is being introduced as the primary source of objective information on the strengths and areas of improvement for an individual site. It provides a broader context in which the site operates. The inclusion of voices of tamariki, whānau and caregivers is a core component of this assurance approach. The first check is being completed between October and December 2019 and a report will be available for the Monitor's next report in June 2020. The practice check is on a three yearly cycle to cover every site, including youth justice and will be completed by the Professional Practice Group in Oranga Tamariki.

Secondly, a newly developed Quality Practice Tool will be the primary mechanism for routine monitoring of the trends and themes. An initial check was completed in September 2019 with the first report due in November 2019, so the data was unable to be included in this report.

Future Focus: Quality Practice Tool and site Practice Checks reporting will be required from Oranga Tamariki and will be included in the Monitor's June 2020 report.

Thirdly, the Professional Practice Group is introducing a case-file analysis process that will focus on a limited set of priority aspects of practice quality. The purpose is twofold, to test and advise on the validity of practice leader led assessments of practice with the quality practice tool and to create information that is sufficiently robust and regular for external reporting purposes.

Question Four

How well do the Agency's responses to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) comply with regulation 69(2), i.e., are the information disclosures responded to and do the responses meet the requirements of regulation 69(2)?

Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant with the requirements of regulation 69 and Open Home Foundation is compliant. Barnardos and Dingwall Trust had no disclosures during the period.

When answering this question, the Monitor has interpreted the regulation as being a dual responsibility between the NGO agencies and Oranga Tamariki. Oranga Tamariki is responsible for completing the statutory investigation under s17 of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989¹². The NGO who has custody of the child or young person is responsible for reporting the disclosure to Oranga Tamariki and ensuring the immediate safety of the child. It is also responsible for supporting the child or young person throughout the investigation and at the end of the process.

Neither **Barnardos** nor **Dingwall Trust** had any disclosures for the period and therefore compliance with the regulation is not relevant to this question.

Open Home Foundation For the period, 1 July to 30 September 2019, Open Home Foundation provided information on three disclosures in relation to a risk of harm caused by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in its custody. Due to the small number of children involved in these disclosures the detail has not been provided.

From the information provided, and the aspects of the regulation within its control, there has been compliance with the regulation. It is apparent from the information provided that there have been extra supports put in place for the children and young people as well as more contact with their social workers. The information also indicates that extra contact and supports are in place for the other parties involved in the allegations.

The three disclosures from children or young people in the care of Open Home Foundation all had a finding of not found, meaning the children or young people did not have a finding of harm, as defined by Oranga Tamariki.

Oranga Tamariki – The SoCiC Unit within Oranga Tamariki has provided the majority of information required to assess regulations 69 and 85. The SoCiC Unit review the data quarterly and the data for the first quarter of this year has been summarised into general findings for children and young people in care with a reported incident of harm. This data is required to be provided to the Monitor under the NCS Regulations.

For the period, 1 July to 30 September 2019, Oranga Tamariki provided information on 335 disclosures in relation to a risk of harm caused by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in their custody where a Child and Family assessment (CFA) or investigation was recorded. Oranga Tamariki reported to the Monitor that it *"receives reports of abuse and neglect for children in care and not all of them may be genuine reports of concern, for example a sibling might be added to a report of concern but they do not live in the same circumstances*

¹² S.17 of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 provides the authority to investigate a report of ill-treatment or neglect of a child or young person

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

as another sibling or the care order was made at the same time as a report of concern was received and therefore the child was not in the care at the time of the concern arising."

Future Focus: The Monitor will be seeking information on those reports of concern that are entered on the case management system, that are genuine reports of alleged abuse and do not have a finding. This means that the number of reports to the agency will differ from those reported on by the SoCiC unit, due to the requirement to ensure the cases of genuine abuse of children in care are reviewed by the unit and where children are not harmed this is accurately reflected in their record.

Oranga Tamariki is partially compliant with the two regulations. The detail of its compliance is outlined in the graphs and narrative below¹³.

For the period of 1 July to 30 September 2019 the following table provides an overview of the number of children and young people reported by Oranga Tamariki to have had an incident of harm shown with the total number of findings of harm reported. These numbers are not equal as some children and young people had more than one finding of harm.

Oranga Tamariki intends to report on the flow of information over the course of a year in their annual report, due to be published in December 2019. Figures taken for quarterly reporting reflect a point in time and are subject to change throughout the year for various reasons such as a reclassification in abuse type due to more information coming to light. Numbers will also differ across the quarters as reports of concern may be reported in one quarter and the finding or outcomes occur in the next quarter.

Harm of children or young people in care July 1 to 30 September					
Children or young peop	ole with harm recorded	Findings of harm			
10)8	201			
Findings of harm by type					
Emotional	Physical	Sexual	Neglect		
74	94	26	7		

Table Two – Incidents of Harm Broken Down into Abuse or Neglect Type, 1 July – 30 September 2019

¹³ All data in this report was provided by Oranga Tamarik (and other agencies as relevant) – Information Request responses provided October/November 2019

Gender		Age Placement		Ethnicity		Placement	
Male	47%	0-1 Years Old	< 5%	Maori	60%	Family	52%
Female	53%	2-5 Years Old	14%	Maori and Pacific	10%	Non-Family	21%
		6-9 Years Old	21%	Pacific	8%	Return/remain home	22%
		10-13 Years Old	26%	Other	21%	Residential	< 5%
		14+ Years Old	38%			\sum	

 Table Three - Demographic and Placement Type of the T08 Children and Young People who had Reports of Harm by Percentage, 1 July

 30 September 2019

Figures in table Two and table Three exclude incidents where there was a finding of "not found" or "behavioural/relationship difficulty". These findings are:

Number of children or young people with a "not found" finding		Children or young people with relationship/behavioural difficulties recorded		
Children or young people	Findings	Children or young people	Findings	
136	149	22	24	

ÍD

 $\langle \subset$

Table Four -Incidents of Not Found or Relationship/Behavioural Difficulties Recorded, 1 July - 30 September 2019

The SoCiC unit within Oranga Tamariki does not publicly report on findings of "not found" or "relationship/behavioural difficulties" as they are not considered to be reports of harm. These findings are however included in Oranga Tamariki reporting of abuse of children in care incidents (AOCIC) which total 335 and are used by the Monitor for analysis of compliance further in the report (tables Seven, Eight, and Nine).



Table Six – Number of Findings for Each Harm Type by Age Group Tracked Against Number of Children with an Incident of Harm by Age Group, 1 July – 30 September 2019

Overview of Compliance with Regulation 69 (2)

The following graphs and narrative demonstrate the level of compliance with each component of Regulation 69 (2). The first graph is a general overview of compliance with Regulation 69 (2) (a) and (b).



30 September 2019

Section 69(2)(a) requires that the response to an allegation of abuse or neglect in care or custody must be prompt.

Oranga Tamariki carry out a safety screen within defined timeframes specified in its operational policies when a report of concern is received by a site. The purpose is to review the safety of a child at that point in time and to determine what next steps or actions are required. Reported data shows that in 88% of the incidents the timeframe for completing a safety screen was adhered to.

Child and Family Assessments (C&FA) and Investigations (including those referred to Police under the Child Protection Protocol (CPP)) are carried out after a safety screen has been completed. Oranga Tamariki has defined timeframes for the completion of these processes.





Table Eight - Child and Family Assessments or Investigations Completed within the Required Timeframes, 1 July - 30 September 2019

C&FA/CPP investigation timeframes are split into three categories:

- 20 days to complete an investigation or C&FA where the allegation relates to an approved caregiver
- 36 days to complete an investigation or C&FA where the allegation relates to children under the age of five years
- 43 days to complete an investigation or C&FA where the allegation relates to children or young people over the age of five years.



Sompliance with these time frames is reported as:

Section 69(2)(b) requires the information about the allegation to be recorded and reported in a consistent manner. Findings were reported for two areas:

- 16% of records checked had incorrect findings recorded
- 52% of records checked had missing or insufficient information.

Table Nine - Timeframes Broken Down by Specific Policy Requirements, 1 July - 30 September 2019

Section 69(2)(c), (that indicates where appropriate a child or young person is informed of the outcome) and 69(2)(d) (where appropriate steps are taken with the parties to the allegation, including a review of the caregiver's plan), have been reported on in the following tables. The average percentage of people who were informed of the outcome was 45% with 39% each of children and parents/guardians being informed. Oranga Tamariki advised that the formal recording of this information is an area for development.



Table Ten - Percentage of People Informed of the Outcome, Where Appropriate, 1 July - 30 September 2019

Person Characteristic	Yes	No	N/A ¹⁴
Children	43	73	< 5
Parents/Guardians	42	78	0
Current care provider	55	45	20
Alleged abusers	61	55	< 5
Notifiers	66	48	6

Number of people who have been informed of the outcome:

Table Eleven - Number and Type of People Informed of the Outcome, 1 July - 30 September 2019

Section 69(2)(d) requires the Chief Executive to ensure appropriate steps are taken with the parties to the allegation, including a review of the caregiver's plan. The figures provided count a child or young person each time there is a separate report of concern within the reporting period (i.e. there may be more than one report within the period). For this reason, the numbers do not add up to the total number of children or young people in care with findings of harm, of which there were 108 in the period.

¹⁴ N/A refers to an incident where somebody was not informed of the outcome, but an appropriate rationale was recorded.

One of the appropriate steps that may be taken in these cases is the need for the child or young person to leave their current care placement. For this period, in 15% of cases children and young people with a finding of abuse or neglect were moved from their placement.

In 85% of cases Oranga Tamariki reported that children and young people were assessed as safe to remain in their placement.

Children and young people had supports put in place 71% of the time following a finding of abuse or neglect. In some situations, additional support is not necessarily required.

Regarding the requirement to review the child or young person's plan in 73% of cases the plan was reviewed following an incident.



Table Twelve - Outcomes for Children and Young People, 1 July - 30 September 2019

In 62% of cases a caregiver's plan was reviewed. In some cases, this was not a requirement as the caregiver was no longer providing care or children were placed in other care arrangements.

Caregiver plan review	
completed	Total
Yes	44
No	40
N/A	20

Table Thirteen - Number of Caregiver Plans Completed, 1 July - 30 September 2019

Future Focus: Case validation and analysis of raw data will be required to further understand compliance with the NCS Regulations for the next report.

Question Five

How is the Agency responding to cases of abuse or neglect of Māori children and young people in Care or Custody?

The agencies' responses to cases of abuse or neglect of Māori children and young people in care or custody are largely done on a case by case basis, with Oranga Tamariki having made a significant number of practice enhancements to consider responses to Maori.

Future Focus: With specific regard to tamariki Māori, one area that was not strong for any agency was information on supports that could be offered when an allegation is made such as culturally appropriate supports. This is something the Monitor did not request or focus on and is likely to be included in the next information request. The three NGO agencies may want to consider or highlight specific responses to Maori in the next data response.

Open Home Foundation - None of the disclosures during the relevant time period for Open Home Foundation were in relation to tamariki Māori. Open Home Foundation have stated regardless of ethnicity it follows its Abuse of Child or Young Rerson in Care policy and process.

Dingwall Trust – Like Open Home Foundation, Dingwall Trust informed the Monitor that it does not draw a distinction in response to abuse or neglect of

children or young people based on ethnicity. It does state that within casework and child/whānau interactions that the child's ethnicity will be taken into account to ensure a culturally safe response.

Barnardos – Barnardos' information stated that it records a child's ethnicity on their file and track responses accordingly. No further information was requested or provided at this time regarding this question given there were no disclosures of abuse for those in its custody.

Oranga Tamariki – the Oranga Tamariki SoCiC Unit's review process has been enhanced to include the provisions of s7AA of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 which sets out the duties of the Chief Executive to recognise and provide a practical commitment to the principles of the Treaty of Waitangi (te Tiriti o Waitangi). Oranga Tamariki advised the Monitor that it includes the following:

- the use of hui-a-whānau in decision making
- engagement of Kairaranga and other roles to support evidence of whakapapa searching and/or cultural advice when creating plans
- reviewing the understanding of and demonstration of mana tamaiti in assessment and planning.

Oranga Tamariki informed the Monitor that it also captures tamariki ethnicity in its data and analysis, enabling trend analysis and the extent to which it is meeting core practice requirements in responding to harm for tamariki Māori.



The following overview information for tamariki and rangatahi Māori, with incidents of harm in care reviewed by the SoCiC Unit since July 2018 has been captured in the table below:

Table Fourteen -Tamariki and Rangatahi Māorī with Incidents of Harm as a Percentage of the Total Number of Incidents

Given the short time period, the Monitor is unable to ascertain any real trends in this data. However, over time, it will be useful to reflect on the impact (if any) of targeted or national interventions under section XAA of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989.



Question Six

What are the Agency's internal assurance policies, processes and practices (self-monitoring) that ensure that information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) are responded to and meet the requirements of regulation 69(2)?

The agencies' internal assurance policies, processes and practices (selfmonitoring) that they say ensure that information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) are responded to and meet the requirements of regulation 69(2) cannot be tested at this stage.

Open Home Foundation – The information provided is the same as mentioned previously in the report. Open Home Foundation also informed the Monitor that it has now included reports to its Board on the numbers of allegations regarding abuse and neglect in care and is also updating its case management system to reflect the requirements of compliance with regulations 69 and 85.

Future Focus: Evidence of assurance processes in practice will be required for the Monitor's June 2020 report. **Dingwall Trust** – Similar to Open Home Foundation, Dingwall Trust stated it also reports to its Board any allegations of abuse or neglect of children in its custody. Its internal structures include staff training and regular supervision.

Barnardos – Much the same as Open Home Foundation and Dingwall Trust, Barnardos stated that it has supervision of staff and processes in place where managers oversee and track all allegations of abuse and neglect. It is also developing a national template to capture all the information relevant to regulations 69 and 85.

Oranga Tamariki – Information regarding the assurance system of Oranga Tamariki has been covered in response to previous questions and the SoCiC is the most relevant assurance practice in regard to regulations 69 and 85. To support the introduction of the NCS Regulations, specifically the requirement under regulation 86 to self-monitor, Oranga Tamariki informed the Monitor that it is implementing a new suite of quality assurance and improvement processes designed to provide assurance that the organisation is meeting its core requirements. A core part of the approach, as mentioned above, is to include the voices of tamariki at site level. These processes are at an early stage of development and implementation, so it is too early to know how effective they will be, and this will be assessed in future monitoring reports.

Question Seven

What improvement processes does the Agency have in place to address any issues identified (such as through assurance activities)?

The agencies have identified improvement processes to address any issues identified (such as through assurance activities) and while some processes are underway, it's too early for any impact of these changes to be reported to the Monitor.

Open Home Foundation – As mentioned previously, Open Home Foundation stated that one of the key improvement processes is the introduction of the National Manager/Principal Advisor overseeing any allegations and addressing any concerns that may arise.

Dingwall Trust – Dingwall Trust stated in its information that the self-assessment it completed highlighted the need to develop more robust internal quality assurance mechanisms which are now in development.

Barnardos – The information provided by Barnardos stated that it has a number of generic assurance processes are in place, including and not limited to policies and procedures being reviewed at different levels of the organisation, quarterly monitoring meetings with contract managers and the ability to escalate risk regarding serious incidents to the Executive Team and the Board.

Future Focus: Evidence of improvement processes and progress will be required for the Monitor's June 2020 report.

Oranga Tamariki – In addition to what has already been mentioned Oranga Tamariki informed the Monitor that it is establishing a System Enhancements Board to drive a coordinated approach to processing system-level insights gathered by its internal activities and external mechanisms. The Board will create effective feedback loops and decisionmaking to better the likelihood of continuous improvement. Oranga Tamariki has also informed the Monitor that it will be repeating its self-assessment process (including for all NGOs) between January to March 2020.

Question Eight

What specific improvements are being considered or implemented by the Agency in relation to responding to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1)?

The agencies have identified specific improvements in relation to responding to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1).



Open Home Foundation – Open Home Foundation told the Monitor that it is considering implementing the "Mind of my Own" App which would enable children and young people to feed back their views and alert social workers in several different ways.

Dingwall Trust – Dingwall Trust advised that it is also trialling a new phone-based App which will assist staff to raise and log incidents or issues of concern. This enables managers to track responses and

improve capacity to report accurately on various issues of concern, including disclosures.

Barnardos – Barnardos stated it will be conducting audits of responses to information disclosures for all children and young people in its custody. A national template is also being developed to capture the information relevant to regulations 69 and 85 in one location.

Oranga Tamariki – In addition to what has already been mentioned the information provided by Oranga Tamariki stated that significant work was completed prior to 1 July 2019 to prepare for the regulations being introduced. This included the development of guidance and policy associated with an expanded definition of a child in need of care and protection and guidance on serious harm. Oranga Tamariki also identified its Children's Experiences Survey as a vehicle for monitoring the experience of practice and experience-based outcomes important to tamariki.

It has also identified the opportunity to work with its providers to strengthen understanding of how the related processes of harm, concerns, abuse and neglect are described and reflected.

Question Nine

Is the information available to the Agency and provided to the Monitor under regulation 85 and, when requested, under regulation 84, sufficient to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring role?

Given the short monitoring period, there is not currently sufficient information to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring role.

Future Focus: With an initial baseline now established through this report, the Monitor will be reviewing its initial assessment framework with a view to seeking more targeted responses that will enable it to wholly fulfil its monitoring function. This initial assessment process has provided the Monitor with substantial background and baseline information regarding each agency's policies, processes and practices. This enables the Monitor to have a comprehensive understanding of each of the agency's ways of working relative to regulations 69 and 85 and provides a benchmark for future reports.

The Monitor's data request has also triggered each agency to consider its policies, processes and practice and to make enhancements as appropriate. The process has also provided them with an opportunity to assure themselves they have enough practice guidance as well as provide continuous improvement opportunities.





Question Ten

What progress has the Agency made in implementing and monitoring regulations 69 and 85? What has gone well and what are the issues or challenges?

The agencies have made progress in implementing and monitoring regulations 69 and 85. All agencies have recognised the additional work required to meet requirements and provide evidence through self-monitoring that they are meeting their statutory obligations.

All the agencies have provided information on their ongoing work plans to ensure adherence with the NCS Regulations and to improve the quality of their practice, which should lead to enhanced wellbeing for the children and young people in their care.

Open Home Foundation - Open Home Foundation advised that it has amended its case management system to reflect the information required and in line with colleagues also recognises the resource required to make these changes

Oranga Tamariki - Oranga Tamariki made an investment in establishing the SoCiC Unit in March 2018 and has spent considerable time developing its self-monitoring requirements as required under regulation 86 of the NCS Regulations. It also informed the Monitor that it has dedicated resource to providing guidance and new service specifications for the s396 care agencies.

Oranga Tamariki provided the Monitor with its publicly available reports on "The Safety of Children in Care, prepared by the SoCiC Unit, Oranga Tamariki for the period beginning 1 July 2018 to June 2019". As the annual report (including quarter four) was not available at the time of preparing this report, Oranga Tamariki provided an embargoed copy of the quarter four data on 6 December 2019. The annual report is due for publication in mid December 2019. It is likely to have alterations to figures that have since been reviewed by the SoCiC unit, therefore the figures may differ from those shown in this report.

The information provided from 1 July 2018 to 31 March 2019 is publicly available on the Oranga Tamariki website. The annual report and data for 1 April to 30 June 2019 will be available on the website once published by Oranga Tamariki. The data on the first quarter of 2019/20, that is the period of this report 1 July to 30 September 2019, is not publicly available information and is required to be provided to the Monitor under the NCS Regulations.

Oranga Tamariki informed the Monitor that the SoCiC unit "was established to primarily implement a new measurement approach...Fully understanding this data will better enable us to focus our efforts on improving practice, supports and services for children, young people in care and their whānau and caregivers.

Given the timeframes of this report the data was provided in advance of a full analysis. This analysis is necessary to fully understand the practice context in order to inform targeted actions to improve performance."

The SoCiC unit does not report on trends from quarterly data as it is recognised that findings data can peak exceptionally due to a handful of isolated incidents that, for example could

reflect a large sibling group experiencing a number of harm types by multiple alleged abusers.

Oranga Tamariki informed the Monitor that its annual report will provide a more fulsome analysis of the first year of reporting. By collecting a series of data sets that relate to the same measure across quarters, Oranga Tamariki can track trends within harm incidents for children and young people in their care. At this stage the Monitor is unable to do any extensive comparative analysis given only overview findings have been requested. For the next round of reporting the Monitor will request a breakdown of information for each individual child or young person with a record of harm. This will allow the Monitor to draw insights across different information streams.

The Monitor also notes and comments that trends and patterns over time should be able to be drawn upon as data and information from a variety of sources analysed over time provide rich insight into areas that may require targeted or national intervention approaches. The Monitor expects to see analysis of this nature as the Oranga Tamariki operating model, assurance and reporting approaches mature.

The data for the 18/19 year has enabled comparison with the current reporting period for this report, 1 July 2019 to 30 September 2019. This focuses on the number of findings, type of finding and where the incident occurred.



Table Fifteen – Number of Children and the Number of Findings of Harm Against Children and Young People in Care for July 1 2018 to 30 September 2019



Table Seventeen –Findings by Harm Type, 1 July 2018 – 30 September 2019

Looking at higher reported numbers in comparison with total findings allows the SoCiC Unit to identify areas of concern. From the data provided from Oranga Tamariki for the 2018-2019 reporting period, comparing with the period of this report, it appears that the same concerns exist in this quarter. The number of findings across all quarters vary and there is no particular pattern or trend. It does appear however, that the number of findings for 1 July to 30 September 2019 have increased over the last three quarters.

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

The data also highlights that those under the age of ten are more likely to have a finding of neglect or emotional harm and those over ten are more likely to have a finding of physical or sexual harm.



Table Nineteen –Findings of Physical and Sexual Harm by Age, 1 July 2018 – 30 September 2019

Future Focus: The Monitor will expect to see analysis and targeted or national interventions from Oranga Tamariki that respond to the trend information from the reporting from the SoCiC Unit. This data, however, cannot be used to draw any conclusions given it is only representative of one quarter and could be an outlier when looking at the data over a longer period. It does demonstrate the ability the SoCiC unit has to collect and analyse this type of data over a longer period.

After a number of reporting periods the data being collected should allow for targeted intervention.



Question Eleven

What learnings can be identified from the monitoring conducted in the previous period that can improve the Monitor's processes, the Agency's responses to information disclosures under regulation 69(1), and the Agency's provision of information under regulations 85 and 84?

Learnings have been identified from the monitoring in this reporting period that can improve both the Monitor's processes and agency responses.



The process has provided learnings for the Monitor regarding the need to revise the initial assessment framework and the need for Oranga Tamariki to provide consistent definitions and interpretation of the NCS Regulations for itself and the NGOs it contracts with.

It is evident that engagement with each agency is required to confirm and clarify information, to validate the information (including case information) as well as the requirement to consider many data sources, including staff, foster parents and children and young people and their whanau, hapu and iwi.

Question Twelve

What learnings can be identified from the monitoring conducted in the previous period that can be applied to Phase 2 monitoring and Phase 3 monitoring?

Learnings have been identified from the monitoring conducted that can be applied to both Phase 2 and Phase 3 monitoring.

In preparation for Phases 2 and 3 the Monitor is amending the initial assessment framework, as well as the Memoranda of Understanding with each agency. Given there will also be at least six months of data there will also be more opportunity to report on practice over a greater period.

Future Focus: To prepare for the June 2020 report, the Monitor will be asking for case examples to validate information and will seek to engage with a small number of those involved in the casework to triangulate the information and further inform compliance with the NCS Regulations as well as look for those continuous opportunities.



Summary

Based on the information received, the Monitor concludes that there is partial compliance with regulations 69 and 85 from an operational perspective. Each agency has policies and processes in place to meet the standard required as well as plans to improve practice and self-monitoring processes. However, as the monitoring requirements only came into place from 1 July 2019 there is little evidence around assurance of compliance or any trends that demonstrate practice improvements that may link to improved outcomes for children in care.

This report has provided an opportunity for each agency with children and young people in its custody and care to review their practice and assurance processes and take an objective look at themselves in terms of readiness to meet the NCS Regulations. They have also each begun a programme of work to enhance practice and processes.

The process has enabled the Monitor's Framework to be tested as to whether the necessary information has been provided for the Monitor to fulfil its current function. While baseline information has been received the Framework will require updating to request the data required to monitor the NCS Regulations including case validation through engaging stakeholders and triangulating information.

It has been a necessary starting point for both the providers and the Monitor to understand current practice and to determine what may be required to achieve full compliance with all of the regulations, not only 69 and 85. Relationships between the Monitor and the agencies have been established and a review of each Memorandum of Understanding will take place with a particular focus on the revision of the Framework. This work will be completed by February 2020 to be ready for the data request for the second report due in June 2020.

The focus of the next report will include at least six months, with the possibility of nine months, of data from each agency and will provide more of a deep dive into actual decision making at each point of the process when determining appropriate steps are taken with the parties to the allegation, including a review of the caregiver's plan. The Monitor will also be seeking information on the outcomes for children and young people as well as further practice enhancements implemented following consideration of reporting by Oranga Tamariki.


Appendices

Appendix A – Initial Assessment Framework

Appendix B – Oranga Tamariki Definition of Regulation 69 and associated documents

Appendix C - List of information requests and meetings with agencies



Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

Appendix A: Initial Assessment Framework

Independent Children's Monitor

Initial Assessment Framework

Independent monitoring of the Oranga Tamariki system – Phase 1 monitoring – Regulations 69, 85, and 86 (to the extent relevant to compliance with regulations 69 and 85)

Document version control

Version	Date	Changes
1	1 July 2019	Not applicable.

Initial Assessment Framework – Phase 1 Monitoring

1. Background

- 1.1 The Ministry of Social Development (the **Monitor**) has been appointed under section 447A of the Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 to:
 - (a) monitor compliance by Oranga Tamariki, and by organisations approved under section 396 of the Act (Approved Organisations), with regulations made under section 447(1)(fa) of the Act; and
 - (b) report on compliance with those regulations to the Minister for Children.
- 1.2 The regulations are the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 (NCS Regulations). The NCS Regulations come into force on 1 July 2019 (with the exception of regulations 79-81, 83 and 84(1)(a) which will come into force on 31 December 2020). Part 6 of the NCS Regulations sets out provisions relating to monitoring and reporting on compliance.
- 1.3 The Monitor's independent monitoring function will be phased in over time:
 - (a) Rhase 1: initial monitoring from 1 July 2019, focused on:
 - information disclosed to OT and Approved Organisations passing on concerns in relation to a risk of harm caused by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in care or custody;

 - (iii) the provision of information to MSD in relation to these matters; and
 - (iv) OT's and Approved Organisations' compliance with their self-monitoring obligations, to the extent relevant to the matters above,

as per regulations 69, 85 and 86 of the NCS Regulations;

- (b) Phase 2: expanded monitoring by December 2020 (or earlier if possible) focused on compliance with all aspects of the National Care Standards set out in the NCS Regulations; and
- (c) Phase 3: intended longer-term expansion, which would enable broader monitoring of compliance with the Oranga Tamariki Act and associated regulations, at a date that is yet to be determined.

2. Purpose

(b)

- 2.1 This document (the **Initial Assessment Framework**, or **IAF**) sets out the initial framework for Phase 1 that the Monitor will use to undertake assessments of compliance by Oranga Tamariki and the Approved Organisations with regulations 69 and 85, and regulation 86 to the extent relevant to compliance with regulations 69 and 85, of the NCS Regulations.
- 2.2 The IAF should be read in conjunction with the Memoranda of Understanding (**MOUs**) between the Monitor and Oranga Tamariki and Approved Organisations. Additional background context is set out in the MOUs.
- 2.3 As explained in the MOUs, this IAF is expected to be further developed, iteratively, from 1 July 2019. That will involve further consultation with Oranga Tamariki, Approved Organisations, Māori, and the other agencies and bodies described in paragraph 8 (Review of IAF). The three-monthly review cycle is also described in that paragraph.

3. Focus of monitoring under this IAF

- 3.1 The Monitor's intended focus under this first version of the IAF is on:
 - (a) understanding the policies and practices in place in Oranga Tamariki and Approved Organisations that relate to implementation of, and compliance with, regulations 69 and 85 of the NCS Regulations;
 - receiving information from them relating to information disclosures under regulation 69(1) that pass on concerns in relation to a risk of harm caused by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in Care of Custody, and how they are responding to those information disclosures;

working with Oranga Tamariki and Approved Organisations to refine the standards and measures by which compliance with regulations 69 and 85 will be fully assessed;

- (d) producing Assessment Reports on compliance by Oranga Tamariki and Approved Organisations with regulations 69 and 85 (and 86 to the extent relevant to compliance with regulations 69 and 85);
- (e) identifying learnings to enable the IAF to be improved during the review processes referred to in paragraph 8;
- (f) providing learnings relating to application of the IAF, including its information requirements and reporting, for inclusion in development of what is expected to be the replacement assessment framework for Phase 2 monitoring.

4. Approach to information requirements

4.1 Monitoring in the initial period after 1 July 2019 will require a mix of approaches and utilise both quantitative and qualitative data.

5.3

- 4.2 The Monitor will draw on a range of different information sources and use a variety of methods and approaches to obtain the necessary information. This will develop over time and will be reflected in updated versions of this assessment framework.
- 4.3 As agreed in clause 6 of the MOUs, the Monitor:
 - (a) will not seek to collect information directly from children and young people until appropriate safeguards are put in place; and
 - (b) will not seek information from third parties such as other family or whānau members, foster parents or medical professionals, without first consulting Oranga Tâmariki or the relevant Approved Organisation with Care or Custody.
- 4.4 The Monitor acknowledges that, as at 1 July 2019, further work is required in relation to the provision by Oranga Tamariki and Approved Organisations of individual case records, including the extent to which they can and should be provided and the degree of deidentification that may be necessary or desirable

5. Assessment questions and supporting information requirements

- 5.1 The table below specifies the initial set of questions the Monitor expects to consider in:
 - (a) assessing compliance by Oranga Tamariki and Approved Organisations with regulations 69 and 85; and
 - (b) developing its reports on that assessment of compliance (Assessment Reports),

together with the Monitor's expected information requirements.

The expected assessment questions and information requirements are provided as guidance but are not intended to be exhaustive and do not preclude the Monitor from asking other questions or seeking additional information.

Ref Question Information Requirements Copies of up to date documents which IAF 1 What are the Provider's policies, processes and practices for describe polices, processes and practices responding to information relevant to regulation 69. disclosures relating to a risk of harm Interviews with relevant personnel as required. caused by abuse and neglect of a child or young person in Care or Custody? Any Materials that address this question and IAF 2 How do these policies, processes and practices facilitate compliance describe traceability between the policies and with the requirements of regulation processes and actual practice in the field. 69? Interviews with relevant personnel as required.

In the table, the term **Provider** is used to refer to Oranga Tamariki and each of the Approved Organisations.

Ref	Question	Information Requirements
IAF 3	How consistently are the Provider's own policies, processes and practices being followed?	Any Materials produced as part of the Provider's own assurance systems that address this question. Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 4	How well do the Provider's responses to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) comply with regulation 69(2), i.e., are the information disclosures responded to and do the responses meet the requirements of regulation 69(2)?	Any Materials produced as part of the Provider's own assurance systems that address this question. Evidence, such as administrative data, which details the functioning of business processes related to responses to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1). Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 5	How is the Provider responding to cases of abuse or neglect of Māori children and young people in Care or Custody?	Any Materials produced as part of the Provider's own assurance systems that address this question. Evidence, such as administrative data, which details the functioning of business processes related to responses to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) of this kind. Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 6	What are the Provider's internal assurance policies, processes and practices (self-monitoring) that ensure that information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1) are responded to and meet the requirements of regulation 69(2)?	Any documents that define the assurance system relating to compliance with regulation 69. Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 7	What improvement processes does the Provider have in place to address any issues identified (such as through assurance activities)?	Any documents that define the improvement processes that are relevant to the processes for responding to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1). Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 8	What specific improvements are being considered or implemented by the Provider in relation to responding to information disclosures referred to in regulation 69(1)?	Any documents that detail improvements relevant to the processes for responding to notifications of abuse or neglect. Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 9	Is the information available to the Provider and provided to the Monitor under regulation 85 and, when requested, under regulation 84, sufficient to enable the Monitor to fulfil its monitoring role?	A list of the information being provided under regulation 85, and information requests under regulation 84 together with their responses (compiled by the Monitor) Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 10	What progress has the Provider made in implementing and monitoring regulations 69 and 85?	Interviews with relevant personnel as required.

Ref	Question	Information Requirements
	What has gone well and what are the issues or challenges?	
IAF 11	What learnings can be identified from the monitoring conducted in the previous period that can improve the Monitor's processes, the Provider's responses to information disclosures under regulation 69(1), and the Provider's provision of information under regulations 85 and 84?	Interviews with relevant personnel as required.
IAF 12	What learnings can be identified from the monitoring conducted in the previous period that can be applied to Phase 2 monitoring and Phase 3 monitoring?	Interviews with relevant personnel as required.

6. Assessment standards

6.1 The IAF is expected to be developed over time to incorporate clear standards on which assessments of compliance can be made. Ratings might be in the form of gradings (e.g., meets standard, partially meets, does not meet) and/or use narrative commentary. Standards and ratings will be consulted on, in accordance with clause 9 of the MOUs and the review processes referred to in paragraph 8 below.

Pending development of such standards and ratings and iteration of this IAF, much of the assessment of the questions in paragraph 5 above is likely to be descriptive and focus on developmental assessment rather than being based on standards and ratings.

Reporting to the Minister

- 7.1 As at 1 July 2019, the Monitor expects to be providing Assessment Reports to the Minister of Children on 15 December 2019, 1 June 2020 and 15 December 2020, and/or as otherwise required by the Minister.
- 7.2 Each Assessment Report is expected to address:
 - (a) some or all of the matters set out in the table in paragraph 5;
 - (b) progress on the development and implementation of the initial monitoring function; and
 - (c) other any issues, matters, findings or recommendations that arise during the course of monitoring or that the Monitor otherwise considers appropriate.

8. Review of IAF

- 8.1 The Monitor will review the IAF approximately every three months from 1 July 2019.
- 8.2 In reviewing the IAF, the Monitor will consider:
 - (a) any learnings from application of the IAF during the previous three-monthly period; and
 - (b) whether any changes are required to the IAF:
 - (i) in the light of those learnings;
 - (ii) to ensure that the Monitor is able to perform its role as intended;
 - (iii) to reflect further development of the IAF; or
 - (iv) for other reasons consistent with the Monitor's role and responsibilities.
- 8.3 In reviewing the IAF the Monitor will consult with
 - (a) Oranga Tamariki;
 - (b) Approved Organisations;
 - (c) the Office of the Children's Commissioner;
 - (d) Maori through the agreed Maori engagement process; and
 - (e) such other persons, bodies or organisations as the Monitor considers appropriate.
 - If, following a review of the IAF, the Monitor elects to update the IAF, the Monitor must provide a copy of the updated IAF to the chief executives or other appropriate representatives of all parties referred to in paragraph 8.3. When doing so, the Monitor must explain the changes and the reasons for them.

It is expected that the IAF will be superseded by the assessment framework developed for Phase 2 monitoring.

9. Definitions

85

9.1 In this IAF, unless the context indicates otherwise:

Approved Organisation has the meaning in paragraph 1.1(a);

Assessment Report has the meaning in paragraph 5.1;

Care or Custody has the meaning in regulation 5(1) of the NCS Regulations;

Initial Assessment Framework, or IAF, has the meaning in paragraph 2.1;

Materials means documents, data files, emails and written matter that can be used by the Monitor to understand compliance by a Provider with the relevant regulations;

NCS Regulations means the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018;

Oranga Tamariki means Oranga Tamariki - Ministry for Children;

Phase 1 has the meaning in paragraph 1.3(a);

Phase 2 has the meaning in paragraph 1.3(b);

Phase 3 has the meaning in paragraph 1.3(c); and

Provider has the meaning in paragraph 5.3.

Appendix B: Oranga Tamariki Overview of Care Standards Regulation 69 and 85 Practice Requirements, Monitoring Approach and Measures and Reporting Mechanisms

Reg.69 Duties in relation to allegations of abuse or neglect

In applying regulation 69 to practice expectations we take account of the Section 3 Application of regulations;

- It is reasonably practicable to do so
- If only part of the regulation can be complied with it will be and any other requirements will be met at a later point when practicable to do so
- Where obligations cannot be met we have a duty to record this in written form

We also take account of the Section 5 Interpretations in applying the regulations to individuals and in defining harm.

Abuse is defined as emotional, physical and sexual abuse and neglect. Risk of harm caused by abuse or neglect when applied within regulation 69 is limited to abuse or neglect that is caused whilst in care or custody and therefore will not apply to the harmful impact of previous trauma arising from abuse or neglect prior to entry to care

Internal quality assurance activities such as the Practice Leader-led monitoring using the Quality Practice Tool and the Safety of Children in Care Unit's review work support the requirements for continuous improvement and self-monitoring under regulation 86. Quality assurance activities involve sites and residences and are undertaken on a cyclical basis.

We are cognisant that further privacy impact analyses will be required during the more detailed development of operational requirements to support access to and sharing of individual case-level information.

Regulation	Definition	Policy /standards/practice requirements	Monitoring /Assurance mechanism
1) The chief executive must ensure that any information disclosed passing on concerns in relation to a risk of harm caused by abuse or neglect of a child or young person in care or	 ' is responded to' This means the organisation has received the information, recorded it and made a structured, transparent and evidenced decision about what action is needed, and in what timeframe. Response relates to both : the immediate safety of the child the investigation to be 	Practice Standard 5 'Ensure Safety and Wellbeing' includes the following requirement: 'thoroughly assess any new allegation for te tamaiti currently involved with Oranga Tamariki, via a new Report of Concern'. Practice Standards link: https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/prac tice-standards/ Practice policy links: https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/our- work/assessment-and- planning/assessments/child-and-family- assessment-or-investigation/	Operational oversight: A weekly report is generated which identifies all new Reports of Concern for tamariki in care; Regional Managers follow up Practice Quality Assurance: The requirement to enter a Report of Concern in CYRAS for any new allegations for tamariki already involved with Oranga Tamariki is part of the 'Ensure safety and wellbeing' practice standard. This standard is monitored on a quarterly basis as part of the quality assurance system, with practice leaders applying a consistent set of criteria and a

custody is responded to.	undertaken to enable a finding of abuse or 'not found' to be made NB: Noting there is a clear difference between grievances, complaints and health and safety concerns and allegations of abuse and the expectation is that if a concern is inaccurately managed through any of these pathways it is redirected and formally notified as a report of concern. Also noting that a number of issues for children in care are progressed as a report of concern but do not relate to risk of or allegations of abuse or neglect.	 https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/our-work/practice-tools/other-practice-and-assessment-tools/safety-and-risk-screen/ https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/policy/assessment/ https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/assets/resources/Templates/intake-decision-response-tool.pdf An allegation that a tamaiti is being, or is likely to be, abused, neglected, or harmed by their caregiver must be: recorded as a Report of Concern and a formal process for managing this is undertaken (new Intake & C&FA/Investigation) investigated or assessed by Oranga Tamariki following our usual processes. all Reports of Concern are responded to using a structured decision response tool to assess appropriate timeframes for the response, based on the nature of the concern and the needs and circumstances of the individual tamaiti The service specifications for 396 providers responsible for shared care arrangements outlines the requirement for providers to: Immediately inform the Purchasing Agency's Social Worker and Contract Manager of any information received Work with the Purchasing Agency to ensure the safety of the child or young person Co-operate fully with the Purchasing Agency while it undertakes an investigation of the allegation. This includes providing information to the Purchasing Agency as requested 	random sample to establish current levels of quality and track changes over time. Informs individualised feedback to practitioners, and results are aggregated up to identify trends at local and national levels. SOCIC review reports of concern related to children in care where there has been a finding (sexual, physical, emotional abuse, neglect, behavioural/relationship difficulties and Not Found).and identifies those not related to abuse concerns.
(2) In carrying out the process for responding to the information, the chief executive must ensure that- a.the response is prompt; and	Prompt response relates to both the initial assessment of safety and the outcome of the assessment/investigatio n. NB: Noting it is only possible to track timeframes once allegation or concerns related to abuse have been formally notified; as such any delay in information being passed on /delay in disclosure is outside of	 The policy requirements for completing the response are: Initial safety assessment (24 hours, 48 hours, 7 working days, 20 working days) The full assessment/ investigation (CPP Investigation and C&FA have same timeframes): for 5s and under 50 days, over 5s 60 days And if the abuse allegation relates to a caregiver the timeframe for investigating and assessing is 35 days Practice policy : Assessment and Decision making Caring for children and young people policy Allegation of abuse by caregiver policy 	SOCIC review will provide structured data at individual case level assessing whether policy timeframes have been met for the completion of initial safety assessment and final assessment outcome, and will provide narrative commentary to explain any instances where timeframes not met. SOCIC unit will provide aggregated numbers on timeframes in quarterly report

	the regulatory		
	requirements. For this	Practice Policy links:	
	reason data on time	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/our-	
	taken from abuse	work/intake/intake-decision-response-	
	incident to outcome can	tool/decision-response-timeframes/	
	only be used to reflect on		
	behaviours and patterns	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/prev	
	in disclosure and not	ious-practice-centre/policy/caring-for-	
	used as an	children-and-young-people/	
	accountability or	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/our-	
	performance indicator.	work/care/caregivers/allegations-against-	
		caregivers/	<u>^</u>
b. the	Social work practice in	The policy requirements for recording	SOCIC review work examines
information is	relation to an allegation	information are:	practice in detail at an individual
recorded and	of abuse or risk of abuse	Information relating to any allegation	case level and can report on the
reported in a	is governed by a set of	relating to the abuse or neglect of	accuracy of records and any error.
consistent	structured reporting	tamariki in care is required to be	Assessment practice is reviewed for
		entered in CYRAS as a new Report of	all cases.
manner; and	templates and formats		all Cases.
	which include prompts	Concern – a structured template	Any absence of records is assessed
	to guide practice. All	The investigation process (C&FA/CPP	as being an absence of practice.
	decision making in this	Investigation) requires all information	
	area has clear approval	to be recorded in the assessment	Practice leader - quarterly use of
	requirements and is	record and requires:	QPT monitors random sample of
	overseen by leaders of	Safety screen in a structured	children in care cases.
	practice within sites.	template	
	The organisation's	o rationale for decision making	
	delegation authorities	recorded in a structured	
	ensure the appropriate	assessment report (Tuituia)	
	level of sign off and that	 case consult tool & decision 	
	this is clearly	response tool both guide	
	understood throughout	practice	
$\langle \bigcirc \rangle \lor \langle \land \rangle$	the organisation.	 a finding outcome with 	
	$\sim //V$	details of abuse type,	
\rightarrow $\forall (($	\mathcal{O}^{\vee}	timeframe of incident, abuser	
		type, alleged abuser name	
		entered in structured fields	
		Practice standard:	
$()) \lor$			
		Keeping accurate records	
		Ensuring safety and wellbeing	
		Practice Standards link:	
		https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/prac	
		tice-standards/	
		Practice Policy:	
		Assessment and Decision making	
		Caring for children and young people	
		Allegation of abuse by caregiver policy	
		CPP protocol	
		Practice Policy Links:	
		https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/our-	
		work/assessment-and-	
		planning/assessments/child-and-family-	
		assessment-or-investigation/child-	
		protection-protocol-cpp/	

		The Service Specifications for Shared Care,	
		Role of the Provider specifies;:	
		Consistently record all information	
		received and activities undertake in the	
		course of the investigation	
c. where	We expect that in most	A social worker is required to inform	SOCIC review will note practice in
appropriate,	cases children over the	the child of the following:	this area at an individual level and
the child or	age of two are able to	 outcome of the initial notification; 	will report on the specific data
young person	have information relayed	i.e. we will complete an	related to numbers of children being
is informed of	to them in some form	investigation and it looks like this	informed at all stages of the
the outcome; and	that enables a basic understanding of what is	and will involve these people	assessment/investigation and of the final outcome.
and	happening.	 The timeframe for completion of the investigation 	Initial outcome.
	nappening.	• The outcome of the investigation	A more general narrative will
	Where appropriate takes	Social workers will complete a case note	indicate practice developments in
	account of the child's	outlining what information has been	building and maintaining child's
	age and level of	communicated to the child and will reflect	voice throughout decision making in
	understanding and also	the child's views	this area.
	considers any safety		
	issues that may pose a	At a wider level the child's understanding of	
	risk to a child or others should the information	the outcome is also evidenced within safety	
	be passed on. (e.g. if the	planning and assessment overall.	
	child being informed of	Decision making is evidenced as taking	
	something would place	account of the child's views - e.g. when	
	someone at risk of	evidential interviews are not completed or	
	retribution or harm)	when police	
		Practice Standards:	
	Informed of outcome is taken to mean at all	Engaging with tamariki	
	stages of the initial	Working in partnership	
	phase of assessment	Ensuring safety and wellbeing	
	and then later stages of	Practice Standards link:	
$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{A}} \rangle $	assessment and	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/prac	
	investigation to ensure	tice-standards/	
	that the child		
	understands what is	Practice Policies:	
	happening when and	Assessment and decision making	
$\bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc$	why as well as	policy	
\bigcirc	understanding the	Caring for Children Policy	
	rationale for decisions	Allegation of abuse by caregiver policy	
	made that lead to the	Practice Policy Link:	
	final outcome.	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/poli	
		cy/participation-of-tamariki-providing-	
		information-ensuring-understanding-and-	
		incorporating-their-views/	
d. Appropriate	Appropriate steps is	Practice Standards:	SOCIC review will note practice in
steps are	defined as:	Engaging with tamariki	this area at an individual level and
taken with the	ensuring that	Working in partnership	will report on the specific data
parties to the	parents (when safe	Ensuring safety and wellbeing	related to numbers of parties being
allegation,	to do so) have been	Practice Standards link:	informed where appropriate of the
including a	informed of the	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/prac	final outcome.
review of the	allegation	tice-standards/	A more general narrative will
caregiver's	those implicated by		indicate developments in
plan.	the outcome of the	Practice Policies:	communication practice in this area
	investigation have		and note limitations where seen.

	been notified by the	Assessment and decision making
	outcome	policy
	any other notifiers	Caring for Children Policy
	have been informed	Caregiver assessment & approval &
	that the matter has	support policies
	been investigated	Allegation of abuse by caregiver policy
	caregivers have	Practice Policies link:
	been informed and	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/our-
	where relevant a	work/care/caregivers/allegations-against-
	review of their	caregivers/
	caregiver approval	https://practice.orangatamariki.govt.nz/øûr-
	status and support	work/care/caregivers/allegations-against
	plan has taken	caregivers/allegations-involving-section-396-
	place (this to occur	providers/
	for all allegations	
	when child living	The Service Specifications for 396 providers
	with a caregiver at	of Shared Care states:
	time of outcome as	Of Shaled Gale states,
	it suggests a	If an allegation of abuse or neglect is
	change of	made while the child or young person is
	circumstances for	in the care of the Provider:
	the child and	Support the caregiver during the
	therefore will	investigation
	require review of	Suspend the caregiver's approval
	supports in place to	status if necessary, and inform the
	ensure all risks	purchasing agency
	managed and	Once the purchasing agency has
	impact on child	reported the outcome of the
$\langle \langle \rangle$	taken account of	investigation to the Provider, carry out a
\sim	where relevant	caregiver review process (including a
	those providing	review of the caregiver's approval
\sim	support to the caregiver (396	status and the caregiver support plan).
	providers) have	Report the outcome of the review, and
\bigcirc \sim ((been given a copy	the outcomes of any additional
	of written outcome	processes that arise from the review, to
	report	the Purchasing Agency Social Worker
	report	and Contract manager.
		If the allegation is against one of the
\mathcal{D}		Provider's staff:
		• Support the staff member during the
		investigation
		• Suspend the staff member if necessary,
		and inform the Purchasing Agency
		Once the Purchasing Agency has
		reported the outcomes of the
		investigation to the Provider, take these
		findings into account in completing an
		employment review. Report the
		outcome of the review, and the
		outcomes of any additional processes
		that arise from the review, to the
		Purchasing Agency Social Worker and

Policy and practice guidance is in the process of being updated to reflect a number of practice developments which impact in this area of work. The developments reflect legislative changes, the

Contract Manager.

implementation of the Care Standards and best practice initiatives in responding to allegations of abuse and neglect and include, but are not limited to, assessment, safety planning, joint working memoranda with Police and recording practice.

Current practice expectations have been communicated to practitioners in light of the implementation of the Care Standards on 1 July 2019 in the following process steps guidance document as an interim measure

RELEASED UNDER THE ACT

Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

Oranga Tamariki Allegation of Abuse or Neglect of Tamariki in Care- Steps to follow

An allegation of abuse, neglect, harm or concerns for wellbeing of tamariki in care is received

When we are working with tamariki in our care, there may be worries or concerns brought to our attention alleging that te tamaiti is being abused, neglected, harmed, deprived or concerns about their wellbeing. These concerns may come to us in the course of our work with tamariki, or be reported to us by someone in the community. This process should be followed no matter who reports the concerns or about whom the allegations are made. (i.e caregiver, parent, other tamaiti, member of the public)

> Definitions of abuse, neglect and harm Care and protection pathway guidelines Oranga Tamariki Act 1989 Reporting of concerps to chief executive Ensure safety and wellbeing

Create a Report of Concern

At the top of the Report of Concern indicate this report is about a tamariki in care. If it is an allegation against a caregiver, ensure this is also clearly noted at the top.

2

Gather and record all the information about the concern or allegation from te tamaiti or other person/s making a report of concern. Identify who the concerns or allegations are about. Follow these steps regardless of who the allegation is against. However, if the concern or allegation of abuse, neglect, harm or wellbeing is against a caregiver who has other tamariki, give careful consideration to their safety and well-being (see Step 4 for links).

It is **not** appropriate to record the concerns as a case note or contact record when they relate to tamariki in care. It is important to record all the details of any person alleged to have harmed te tamaiti and record them as a participant in CYRAS.

Care and protection pathway guidelines Participation of tamariki — providing information, ensuring understanding and incorporating their views Ensure safety and wellbeing Keep accurate records CYRAS Handbook Recording policy — Key information

Assess and Determine Response



The Report of Concern is assessed to determine the appropriate pathway and response time. Use the Intake Decision Response tool (DRT) to support your decision making. The DRT asks us to consider the vulnerabilities of te tamaiti which includes being in care, note there is a new vulnerability trigger in the DRT. Where the DRT supports critical, very urgent or a 7 day response, immediate and direct contact will be made with the site to flag a Report of Concern for a child in care has been received.

Any change to the decision response determined by the site pathway meeting must be recorded in the Pathway Rationale case note template. This should clearly state how and why the different decision has been reached.

Intake decision response tool Assessment and decision making policy — Key information Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations - 6 December 2019

Ensure safety and wellbeing Keep accurate records

Complete an Assessment

The Assessment must be completed in the new CFA / INV phase and not the current intervention phase for te tamaiti. Complete a safety assessment to establish immediate safety for te tamaiti and record in a new safety and risk screen. Take the necessary steps to ensure te tamaiti is safe.

Engage and inform te tamaiti, the caregiver and parents (unless this poses a risk to te tamaiti) about what is happening. Update the All About Me plan.

Ensure the following:

- Support for the tamariki throughout
- (4)

Tamariki are informed of when, why, what and how things are happening <u>Care and protection pathway guidelines</u> <u>Intake decision response tool</u> <u>Assessing safety needs for tamariki in care</u> <u>Building safety around children and young people</u> <u>See and engage tamariki</u> <u>See and engage whanau, wider family caregivers and when appropriate victims of</u> <u>offending by tamariki</u> <u>Whakamana te tamariki</u> Practice empowering tamariki Maori

Ensure safety and wellbeing Keep accurate records

Explaining rights and entitlements to tamariki and rangatahi

As mentioned Step 2, if the concern or allegation of abuse, neglect, harm or wellbeing is against a caregiver the following policy and processes must be followed(paying particular attention to the safety and wellbeing of any other tamariki:

Working with tamariki when allegations of abuse, neglect, or harm are made against their caregiver

Review of caregiver approval

Inform te tamaiti of the outcome

The Social Worker must inform te tamaiti of the outcome of the assessment or investigation. This will need to take into account their age and understanding and will need to respect the privacy of those involved whilst also ensuring te tamaiti has the support they need during the discussion. Te tamaiti needs to understand that someone has taken their concerns seriously, has taken action to support them, is managing their care safely and any risks from the person causing the harm.

When outcomes of concerns or allegations are not known within the timeframe of an assessment or investigation (i.e. criminal proceedings) we have a duty to inform tamariki where reasonable and practicable to do so.

Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 69
Duties in relation to allegations of abuse or neglect

See and engage tamariki

Participation of tamariki — providing information, ensuring understanding and incorporating their views

Record outcome and clear rationale

Clearly record the outcome in the Tuituia review template in the current CFA or Investigation phase. Identify further needs to be met and update the current Tuituia assessment and All About Me Plan. Complete the outcome screen and roll the CFA / Investigation into the current Intervention phase. The recording of all the activities that have been undertaken will ensure that in the future a child or young person could understand what action was taken.

Working with tamariki when allegations of abuse, neglect, or harm are made against their caregiver

Response pathways

All About Me plan

Act on identified needs

Any new needs identified from this assessment will need to be included and updated in the All About Me plan. The caregiver plan will need to be reviewed and updated, whether or not the allegation was against them. The impact of harm on te tamaiti is likely to affect care arrangements so it is important additional supports are considered in meeting the needs of tamariki.

Completing the Tuituia report All About Me plan to meet the needs of tamariki Caregiver support plan

Take appropriate steps with parties to the allegations

We must inform all parties involved with the concerns and allegations of the outcome of the assessment. We must record that this has happened. This could include informing s396 provider, full care partner, health provider, education, police any other social service provider or agency providing support for te tamaiti. Make sure that you have recorded your discussions with te tamaiti as well.

Recording policy — Key information All About Me plan to meet the needs of tamariki Reep accurate records Caregiver support plan All About Me plan to meet the needs of tamariki Keep accurate records Ensure safety and wellbeing Use professional supervision Create, implement and review a written assessment and plan Whakamana te tamaiti: Practice empowering tamariki Maori

Reg. 85 Provision of information to independent monitor

The chief executive must ensure that information is provided to the monitor on

a) reports of abuse and neglect that the CE has received under reg 69 and

b) how those reports were responded to.

Oranga Tamariki currently holds this information on an individual case basis within the case management system (CYRAS). This information is used to manage the safety of children at an operational level and the monitoring measures and safeguards in place across our practice seek to assure the organisation that practice is meeting the intent and regulations of the Care Standards (as outlined above).

The Safety of Children in Care Unit receives data at an individual case level to monitor and review practice at the end of the response to an allegation. This information is collated at an individual case level and can be routinely scrutinised to assure self-monitoring is adequate. The Safety of Children in Care unit report on a quarterly basis at an aggregated level.

General principles underpinning reporting:

All of the working definitions of Regulation 69 apply to the reporting of information required under regulation 85.

It is proposed that reporting does not risk identification or self-identification by any parties. Any individual level data will need to be deemed unidentifiable and redacted accordingly. Numbers and percentages will be provided where appropriate to ensure the specific detail is understood as well as the contextual analysis.

Appendix C: List of Information Requests from the Monitor and Meetings with Agencies

Date	Attendees/To	Meeting purpose/request detail	Information requested	Due date and status
5-Jul-19	Email and letter to Oranga Tamariki, Open Home Foundation, Barnardos, Dingwall Trust	Initial information request as outlined in Initial Assessment Framework to undertake first monitoring report	Initial Framework questions. Refer to Appendix A	Due 16 August - received by 16 August 2019
16-Aug- 19	Email to Oranga Tamariki	Information received in response to initial information request	Response to initial information request	2
29-Aug- 19	Meeting with Oranga Tamariki	Discuss the information provided on 16 August in response to the initial data request sent out on 5 July.	Outlined information to be requested in a second information request relating to self-assessment results, quality practice and practice check tool, and SoCiC data.	Included in 6 Sept information request
29-Aug- 19	Meeting with Oranga Tamariki	Discuss the information provided on 16 August in response to the initial data request sent out on 5 July	n/a	
6-Sep 19	Email to Oranga Tamariki	Supplementary information request to support and clarify initial information provided	Information on assessment of existing policies against NCS, site readiness self-assessment results, processes to identify a report of concern for a child in care, and how to differentiate cases of increased vulnerability and data on the number of children in custody and reports of abuse or neglect.	Due 31 Oct - narrative information provided in Oct, substantive data provided 20 Nov, Q.4 data for 18/19 provided 6 Dec 19
6-Sep-19	Email to Open Home Foundation	Supplementary information request to support and clarify initial information provided	Information and data on the number of children in custody and related to reports of abuse or neglect	Due 31 Oct,- received 10 Oct 19
9-Sep-19	Meeting with Oranga Tamariki	Follow up discussion on email to OT 6 September, requesting clarification and further information to inform the December report. This meeting was to clarify the request.	n/a	

9-Oct-19	Meeting with Oranga Tamariki	Meeting re second information request	OT to provide information as requested and screen shot of Safety and Risk screen	Due 31 Oct - narrative information provided in Oct, substantive data provided 20 Nov, Q.4 data for 18/19 provided 6 Dec 19
6-Nov-19	Email to Oranga Tamariki, Open Home Foundation, Barnardos, Dingwall Trust	Tailored version of draft December monitoring review for fact and sense check	Feedback required by 14 Nov	Feedback required by 14 Nov, received from all agencies by 14 Nov 19
18-Nov- 19	Meeting with Oranga Tamariki	OT to provide and talk through Q1 data to inform the first monitoring report.	n/a	D
25-Nov- 19	Email to Oranga Tamariki, Open Home Foundation, Barnardos, Dingwall Trust	Further tailored version of draft December monitoring review for fact and sense check	Feedback required by 28 Nov	Feedback required by 28 Nov, received from all agencies by 28 Nov 19
			J	
$\langle \rangle$				

RELEASED UNDER THE ACT



The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Independent Children's Monitor The Aurora Centre, 56 The Terrace, Wellington 6011 PO Box 1556, Wellington 6140 www.icm.org.nz

Independent Children's Monitor



The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Report

 Date:
 13 December 2019
 Security Level: IN CONFIDENCE

To: Hon Carmel Sepuloni, Minister for Social Development

Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – November 2019

Purpose of the report

- 1 This report provides you with a progress update for the Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system Programme for the period ending 30 November 2019.
- 2 A summary of the report and key points of interest are included in this cover report with the full detail in the attached A3.

Recommended actions

- 3 It is recommended that you?
 - 3.1 **note** the contents of this Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme Monthly Progress Update for November 2019
 - 3.2 **note** that we have shared with your Office a brief presentation of the collateral developed on the interim Monitor branding and the Monitor's website that was launched this week
 - 3.2 **note** the progress on planning for the regional hui and our invitation for you to attend and open
 - 3.3 **confirm** if you would like to attend and open any of the scheduled hui in the new year and if so, we will work with your Office on arrangements.

Melissa Gill Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor

Hon Carmel Sepuloni Minister for Social Development

<u>13/12/2019</u> Date

NO

NO

NO

NO

YES

YES /

Summary and key points of interest in report

Programme summary

- 4 All key streams are tracking to plan, with overall status AMBER reflecting the continued schedule risks within the Legislation stream and until the integrated programme plan is baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group.
- 5 A budget bid has been submitted within the Cost Pressures track for Budget 20 which seeks operational funding for the ICM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears.

Engagement and Communications

- 6 Engagement with key agencies is progressing well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners and two meetings of the Kāhui group occurring during the month.
- 7 The regional hui plan is nearing completion and a draft schedule of dates, locations, and the proposed structure of the hui were shared with the Kāhui Group, who were supportive of the proposals. We are aiming to publish information about the hui on the ICM website before Christmas for people to register their interest.
- 8 We would like to invite you to attend and open any of the scheduled hui in the new year and will discuss further with your Office on arrangements as required. Further details have been included in Appendix One.
- 9 The Executive Director and Head of Assessment met with the CEO of Fostering Kids NZ who is very supportive of the work ICM is doing and has offered to help facilitate access and conversations with care givers when we are ready. A meeting was also held between the Head of Assessment and the Acting Director of the Office for Disabilities who will be providing a range of contacts for the ICM to engage with.
- 10 The photo shoot to provide imagery to support the ICM brand was completed this month. Six families participated in the photo shoot with key considerations made to ensure the images were child-focused and had a cultural and social reflection.
- 11 The team were presented with the prototype of the ICM website which remains on track for launch in December.

Policy workstream

- 12 Ministerial consultation occurred from 11 November until 27 November and the team met with Treasury to discuss their feedback on the Cabinet paper, particularly surrounding the financial implications. The Cabinet paper was lodged on 28 November for consideration by the Social Wellbeing Committee on 4 December.
- 13 An exemption was granted from the Attorney-General for the Parliamentary Counsel Office (PCO) to continue drafting the Bill ahead of Cabinet approvals on the policy matters set out in the Cabinet paper, as a mitigation for the compressed timeframes for drafting. Further drafting instructions were sent to the PCO.

Independent Children's Monitor monitoring and establishment workstreams

Current monitoring report - due December 2019

- 14 Tailored versions of the draft first monitoring report for the Minister for Children were sent to each of the four agencies being monitored to review the accuracy of information relating to their agency. Once feedback was received, an updated draft report was sent to the agencies for final review, with changes scheduled to be finalised the week beginning 2 December.
- 15 The report remains on schedule for delivery to the Minister for Children in early December.

Work on mapping current outcomes frameworks to support development of the Monitor's assessment framework

- 16 Development of the operating model options and assessment against the design principles is nearing completion and is now being prepared to present to the Executive Director for endorsement.
- 17 Work on mapping the measures to the outcome driver trees now includes Oranga Tamariki's internal measures, operational reporting measures and measures reported on in their annual report and latest Safety of Children in Care report.
- 18 Work continued this month on mapping the National Care Standards against the draft assessment framework matrix and the team began to identify potential questions which will be directed to different groups we intend to seek input from. Work is now progressing on the next layer of details for the assessment framework.
- 19 A workshop was held with the key people involved in the establishment of the ICM to highlight the opportunities and benefits of being an insight's driven organisation and to begin to capture the specific requirements the Monitor may have.

Appendices

- Attached as Appendix One is the current status of the planning for the regional hui.
- Attached as Appendix Two is the Monthly Progress Update A3 for November 2019.

File ref: REP/19/12/1270

Author: (Melissa Gill, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor)

Responsible manager: (Stephen Crombie, Deputy Chief Executive, People and Capability)

Appendix One – Independent Children's Monitor – Regional Hui

As part of the Independent Children's Monitor's broader engagement plan, the Monitor will be undertaking 18 regional hui from January 2020 through to mid-March.

The purpose of the hui is to raise awareness of the work currently underway to strengthen oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system, including the agencies involved in this work as well as introduce the Independent Children's Monitor. The Monitor also will be seeking to understand how people want to engage in the future and will collect this information to assist with future engagement planning.

Both the Children's Commissioner, the Ombudsman's and their offices have been invited to present an overview of their role in strengthening of the oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system and the Monitor is currently working with them to confirm their availability and attendance.

The intended audiences for these hui are government agencies, children's professionals, local lwi and providers. Future engagement will be arranged with caregivers, providers, tamariki, rangatahi and whanau for a later date in 2020.

The Kahui Group provided their thoughts on particular locations the Monitor should consider visiting and this advice was incorporated and presented back to the Kāhui Group on 27 November. The Group were comfortable and supportive of what is proposed and there will be representation from the Kahui Group at each hui.

Confirmed Regional Hui Schedule

Date and Time	Region	City / Town
22 January - Wed - 10:00 - 13:00	Southern	Invercargill
23 January - Thurs -10:00 - 13:00	Canterbury	Christchurch
24 January - Fri -10:00 – 13:00	Southern	Dunedin
30 January - Thurs - 11:00 - 14:00	Nelson, Madborough and West Coast	Nelson
31 January - Fri – 10:00 – 13:00	Nelson, Marlborough and West Coast	Blenheim
11 February - Tues - 10:00 - 13:00	Nelson, Marlborough and West Coast	Hokitika
13 February - Thurs = 11:00 - 14:00	Central	Palmerston North
17 February - Mon - 11:00 - 14:00	Bay of Plenty	Rotorua
18 February - Tues - 10:00 - 13:00	Waikato	Hamilton
20 February - Thurs - 10:00 - 13:00	Wellington	Porirua
25 February - Tues - 10:00 - 13:00	East Coast	Gisborne
26 February – Wed -10:00 – 13:00	East Coast	Hastings / Havelock North
2 March – Mon – 11:00 – 14:00	Taranaki, King Country & Whanganui	Whanganui
3 March – Tues – 10:00 – 13:00	Taranaki, King Country & Whanganui	New Plymouth
5 March – Thurs – 10:00 – 13:00	Auckland	West Auckland
6 March – Fri – 10:00 – 13:00	Auckland	South Auckland
11 March – Wed – 10:00 – 13:00	Northland	Kaitaia
12 March – Thurs – 10:00 – 13:00	Northland	Whangarei

The following is a proposed run sheet of how the hui will run. There is flexibility on timings as this will depend on venues and any protocols to be observed.

Proposed Run Sheet

Timing	Item	
5-10 mins	Karakia and mihi whakatau	
15 mins	Welcome from Minister for Social Development [placeholder]	
5 mins	Welcome and introduction from Children's Monitor and outline structure of hui	
15 mins	Overview of the Independent Children's Monitor and work underway	
15 mins	Overview from the Children's Commissioner (or Commission)	
15 mins	Overview from the Chief Ombudsman (or Office of Ombudsman)	
30 mins	Break (morning / afternoon tea and coffee) Whakapaingia ēnei kai (Bless our food)	
1 hour	Participants to spend around 20 minutes at each stand (marketplace style) with the Independent	
	Children's Monitor, Office of the Children's Commissioner and the Ombudsman	
10 mins	Everyone comes back together, and hui wraps up. Participants invited to complete a feedback	
	form/share their feedback. Closing karakia and mihi whakatau.	

	2019						2020											
	JUL	AUG	SEP	ОСТ	NOV	DEC	JAN	FEB	MAR	APR	MAY	JUN	JUL	AUG	SEP	ОСТ	NOV	DEC
Key programme			1.04			Firs Monito Repo 6/12	ring rt		LEG Committee 10/03 or 17/03			Second Monitoring Report Jun 2020					Third Monito Re Dec 2	eport
milestones	1/7/19 Amended NCS Regs came into effect					4/12/19 13/12, SWC Launch websi	ICM	- 14 J	Mid Mar 2020 TBC New Bill Introduced	d	on pro	Jun 2020 Intive update to M gress with establishe monitoring fun	shment			1		31 Mo NC

Workstream summary:

Programme summary:

Previous Cu	All key streams are tracking to plan, with overall status AMBER	Policy/Legislation	Phase 1 Independent Children's Monito Monitoring/Operations
Overall	reflecting the continued schedule risks within the Legislation stream and until the integrated programme plan is baselined by the	A	G
status A	 A Programme Sponsoring Group. Good progress has been made on development of the assessment framework and operating model with work progressing on the next layer of detail. Delivery of the Monitor's first report remains on track for early December. 	 Work continues to progress under tight timeframes to see introduction of the new bill in mid-March 2020. Following departmental consultation, the draft 	 Phase 1 is underway with the initial fra and MoUs in place with the 4 organisat being monitored (Oranga Tamariki, Op Home Foundation, Bamardos and the D Trust).
 Advisor Communi A budget bid has 	ement: isor Strategic Workforce Planning commenced in November and interviews for a Senior ications will be conducted early December. been submitted within the Cost Pressures track for Budget 20 which seeks operational CM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears.	Cabinet paper was summarised and provided to the OCC, Office of the Ombudsman and the Kāhui Group for comment by 5 November. The team met with the OCC to discuss the summary, the meeting was constructive and focussed mainly around the proposed governance arrangements.	 This month, tailored versions of the dra monitoring report for the Minister for C were sent to each of the four agencies monitored to review the accuracy of information relating to their agency. Or feedback was received, an updated dra
Engagement, Co	mmunications and Change	Ministerial consultation occurred from 11 November until 27 November (a change from	report was sent to the agencies for fina review, with changes scheduled to be fi the week beginning 2 December.
Engagement:	 The regional hui plan is nearing completion and a draft schedule of dates, locations, and the proposed structure of the hui were shared with the Kāhui Group, who were supportive of the proposals. We are aiming to publish information about the hui on the ICM website before Christmas for people to register their interest. A celebration to acknowledge the milestones reached to date, and for the launch of the ICM website and interim brand is booked for Friday 13 December. A powerpoint with examples of the collateral relating to the interim brand and website has been forwarded to your Office for sharing with you. The Executive Director and Head of Assessment met with the CEO of Fostering Kids NZ who is very supportive of the work ICM is doing and has offered to help facilitate access and conversations with care givers when we are ready. A meeting was also held between the Head of Assessment and the Acting Director of the Office for Disabilities who will be providing a range of contacts for the ICM to engage with. 	 the 22 November deadline) and the team met with Treasury to discuss their feedback on the Cabinet paper, particularly surrounding the financial implications. The Cabinet paper was lodged on-28 November for consideration by the Social Wellbeing Committee on 4 December. An exemption was granted from the Attorney-General for the Parliamentary Counsel Office (PCO) to continue drafting the Bill ahead of Cabinet approvals on the policy matters set out in the Cabinet paper, as a mitigation for the compressed timeframes for drafting. Further drafting instructions were sent to the PCO. 	The report remains on schedule for deli the Minister for Children in early Decen
Māori Engagement:	 Two Kāhui Group meetings were held during November with a focus on providing feedback on the design principles for the assessment framework, monitoring function and operating model. The Group were also presented with the approach to engagement to date (including web content) and were asked to provide comments on the plan. The Policy team shared the governance proposals and the Group's feedback was incorporated into the proposals. 	Opportunity for you to be involved: Regional hui – 22 January through to 12 March 2 • We would like to invite you to attend and open an Further detail is provided in the cover report to the What's coming up:	y of the scheduled hui in the new year and w
Communications:	 Weekly internal and fortnightly external update emails have continued during the month. The photo shoot to provide imagery to support the ICM brand was completed this month. Six families participated in the photo shoot with key considerations made to ensure the images were child-focused and had a cultural and social reflection. The team were presented with the prototype of the ICM website which remains on track for launch in December. The Māori design elements for the ICM website and Reports were finalised and approved. The design was shared with the Kāhui Group at their meeting on 27 November who were supportive of what has been proposed. 	What's coming up: Meetings with you: • As required in December to discuss the draft Cabin Reports to you: • Aide memoires to support consideration of the Cab	





will discuss further with your Office on arrangements as required.

Independent Children's Monitor



The monitor for the Oranga Tamarki system

Report

Date: 21 January 2020	Security Level: IN CONFIDENCE
------------------------------	-------------------------------

To: Hon Carmel Sepuloni, Minister for Social Development

Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – December 2019

Purpose of the report

- 1 This report provides you with a progress update for the Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system Programme for the period ending 31 December 2019.
- 2 A summary of the report and key points of interest are included in this cover report with the full detail in the attached A3.

Recommended actions

- 3 It is recommended that you:
 - 3.1 **note** the contents of this Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme Monthly Progress Update for December 2019
 - 3.2 **note** that the regional hui are running from 22 January through to 12 March and we are discussing your potential attendance and relevant arrangements with your Office
 - 3.3 **note** that the Monitor's first report to Minister Martin was delivered in December and is targeted for public release late January and that a draft communications and media approach will be forwarded to Minister Martin and you in January 2020 in preparation.

Melissa Gill Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor

Hon Carmel Sepuloni Minister for Social Development



YES YES

Date /1/2020

Summary and key points of interest in report

Programme summary

- 4 All key streams are tracking to plan, with overall status AMBER reflecting the continued schedule risks within the Legislation stream and until the integrated programme plan is baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group.
- 5 Resource planning is underway for the Assessment Framework and Operating Model streams as well as for the ICM Operations team.
- 6 A budget bid has been submitted within the Cost Pressures track for Budget 20 which seeks operational funding for the ICM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears.

Policy workstream

- 7 The Cabinet paper was considered by the Social Wellbeing Committee on 11 December and was approved by Cabinet on 16 December.
- 8 A workshop was held with the Parliamentary Counsel Office to discuss the drafting of the Bill and to address any questions.
- 9 The team attended several meetings to discuss the future governance proposals for the OCC with various stakeholders, including the OCC, DPMC, SSC, and Oranga Tamariki. In line with stakeholder feedback, the team further clarified the proposals and a briefing was prepared for the Prime Minister.
- 10 Plans for the next phase of the work programme were revised, including development of the LEG paper and draft Bill versions.

Engagement and Communications

- 11 Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month.
- 12 The Engagement Plan (Factics and Channels) was completed and supported by the Programme Sponsoring Group.
- 13 The regional but plan was completed, and all 18 venues have been booked. The dates were published on the ICM website (which was successfully launched on 13 December <u>www.icm.org.nz</u>) along with functionality to allow submission of registrations of interest.
- 14 Meetings were held in December to discuss and share hui information with the OCC Communications Manager and staff from the Ministry of Education. Draft content for the regional hui brochure was shared with the OCC and the Ombudsman's Office and their feedback is being incorporated. The content will be finalised in January 2020.
- 15 A celebration to acknowledge the milestones reached to date, and for the launch of the ICM website and interim brand was successfully held on Friday 13 December.

Independent Children's Monitor monitoring and establishment workstreams

Current monitoring report – due December 2019

16 The Monitor's first report to Minister Martin on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 was delivered on 6 December, to schedule and was discussed with the Minister. Minister Martin forwarded a copy of the Report to you in December for your information. The Report is targeted for public release late January. A draft communications and media approach will be forwarded to Minister Martin and you in January 2020 in preparation.

Second monitoring report – due June 2020

17 Work was undertaken on proposed revisions to the Initial Assessment Framework and a re-draft of the covering document, which will form the basis of the information request for the Monitor's second report to Minister Martin which is due in June 2020. The framework sets out the questions the agencies being monitored will be expected to answer, the data required to be provided both in relation to demographics of the agency's care cohort, and in relation to disclosures of allegations of abuse or neglect along with an outline of the field work the Monitor expects to undertake to validate and triangulate the information and data provided by the agencies.

18 The draft Assessment Framework was sent to the four agencies being monitored on 24 December for their review, with feedback due in late January.

Work on mapping current outcomes frameworks to support development of the Monitor's assessment framework

- 19 A memo which proposes an approach for the development, pilot and roll out of the monitoring of the National Care Standards ahead of the legislative requirement to monitor all NCS Regulations from December 2020 was drafted for consideration by the Programme Sponsoring Group in January.
- 20 Further development of the operating model options, including high level risks and benefits was undertaken to inform a decision on the preferred option.

Appendices

• Attached as Appendix One is the Monthly Progress Update A3 for December 2019.

File ref: REP/20/01/012

Author: (Melissa Gill, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor) Responsible manager: (Stephen Crombie, Deputy Chief Executive, People and Capability

Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme | Monthly Progress Report for the Minister for Social Development | December 2019

	2019					2020											
	JUL	AUG	SEP	ОСТ	NOV	DEC	JAN FE	B MAR	APR	MAY	JUN	JUL	AUG	SEP	ОСТ	NOV	DEC
Key programme milestones	SWC 11/12/19						Public release of Monitor's first Repor 27/01/20		Monitor's Second Report Jun 2020							or's Third Report Dec 2020	
	1/7/19 Amended NG Regs came into effect	3			Mo	/12/19 13/12/ First Launch & Initoring website Report	M	Mid Mar 2020 TBC New Bill Introduced	1	on pr	Jun 2020 antive update to M ogress with establis the monitoring fun	shment					33 Ma

Programme summary:

	Previous	Current	Next	
Overa II status	A	A	A	 All key streams are tracking to plan, with overall status AMBER reflecting the continued schedule risks within the Legislation stream and until the integrated programme plan is baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group. Good progress has been made the next iteration of the initial assessment framework, with a revised version now with the four agencies being monitored, for their review. The Monitor's first report to Minister Martin was delivered to plan on 6 December.

Programme Management:

- Resource planning is underway for the Assessment Framework and Operating Model streams as well as for the ICM Operations team.
- A budget bid has been submitted within the Cost Pressures track for Budget 20 which seeks operational funding for the ICM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears.

Engagement, Communications and Change

Engagement:	 Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month. The Engagement Plan (Tactics and Channels) was completed and supported by the Programme Sponsoring Group. The regional hui plan was completed and all 18 venues have been booked. The dates were published on the ICM website along with functionality to allow submission of registrations of interest. Meetings were held in December to discuss and share hui information with the OCC Communications Manager and staff from the Ministry of Education. Draft content for the regional hui brochure was shared with the OCC and the Ombudsman's Office and their feedback is being incorporated. The content will be finalised in January 2020. A celebration to acknowledge the milestones reached to date, and for the launch of the ICM website and interim brand was successfully held on Friday 13 December.
Mãori Engagement:	 This month, members of the Kāhui Group confirmed their attendance for the upcoming regional hui. The group will be well represented with three members attending each hui. The team will meet with ^{s9(2)(a)} early January to discuss protocols for the hui.
Communications:	 The Monitor's first newsletter was sent to stakeholders on 20 December. All web content and images were signed off and the ICM website went live on 11 December. A website and interim brand presentation was sent to your Office. Weekly internal update emails have continued during the month.

Phase 1 Policy/Legislation Independent Children's Monitor Monitoring/Operations Work continues to progress under tight The Monitor's first report to Minister Martin on timeframes to see introduction of the new Bill Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and in mid-March 2020. 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations The Cabinet paper was considered by the 2018 was delivered on 6 December, to Social Wellbeing Committee on 11 December schedule and was discussed with the Minister. and was approved by Cabinet on 16 Minister Martin forwarded a copy of the Report December. to you in December for your information. The A workshop was held with the Parliamentary report is targeted for public release late Counsel Office to discuss the drafting of the January 2020. A draft communications and Bill and to address any questions. media approach will be forwarded to Minister The team attended a number of meetings to Martin and you in January 2020 in preparation. discuss the future governance proposals for Work was undertaken on proposed revisions to the OCC with various stakeholders, including the Initial Assessment Framework and a rethe OCC, DPMC, SSC, and Oranga Tamariki. In draft of the covering document, which will line with stakeholder feedback, the team form the basis of the information request for further darified the proposals and a briefing the Monitor's second report to Minister Martin was prepared for the Prime Minister. which is due in June 2020. The framework sets out the questions the agencies being Plans for the next phase of the work monitored will be expected to answer, the data programme were revised, including required to be provided both in relation to development of the LEG paper and draft Bill demographics of the agency's care cohort, and versions. in relation to disclosures of allegations of abuse or neglect along with an outline of the field work the Monitor expects to undertake to validate and triangulate the information and data provided by the agencies. The draft Assessment Framework was sent to the four agencies being monitored on 24 December for their review, with feedback due in late January.

Opportunity for you to be involved:

Regional hui - 22 January through to 12 March 2020:

We are discussing your potential attendance and relevant arrangements with your Office.

What's coming up:

Workstream summary:

Meetings with you:

Meetings as required to discuss LEG paper at date TBC.

Reports to you:

Draft LEG papers at date TBC.



Independent Children's Monitor



The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Report

Date:

24 February 2020

Security Level: IN CONFIDENCE

To:

Hon Carmel Sepuloni, Minister for Social Development

Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – January 2020

Purpose of the report

- 1 This report provides you with a progress update for the Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme for the period ending 31 January 2020.
- 2 A summary of the report and key points of interest are included in this cover report with the full detail in the attached A3.

Recommended actions

3 It is recommended that you;

- 3.1 **note** the contents of this Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme Monthly Progress Update for January 2020
- 3.2 **note** that 5 of our 19 regional hui have been completed which have been well attended with some common themes emerging
- 3.3 note that we have nearly finalised our Outcomes Frameworks mapping that we last updated you on in October 2019 and this is attached for your information
- 3.3 **note** that the Monitor's first report to Minister Martin was released on the ICM website on 27 January, along with responses to the report from the four agencies' being monitored
- 3.4 **note** that the Monitor is now meeting with Minister Martin monthly on its monitoring planning work and that we would like to discuss this with you in more detail at an upcoming Official's meeting.

Melissa Gill Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor

Hon Carmel Sepuloni Minister for Social Development

YES

YES

YES

NO

NO

NO

NO

Summary and key points of interest in report

Programme summary

- 4 All key streams are tracking to plan, with overall status AMBER reflecting the continued schedule risks within the Legislation stream and until the integrated programme plan is baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group.
- 5 A budget bid has been submitted within the Cost Pressures track for Budget 20 which seeks operational funding for the ICM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears.

Policy workstream

- 6 The team received the first draft of the Bill from the Parliamentary Counsel Office (PCO) and feedback was provided to the PCO, specifically addressing questions that were raised in drafting.
- 7 Work on the proactive release of the Cabinet paper progressed through the month including consultation with parties who have views on, or content in the Cabinet paper (Office of the Privacy Commissioner and Oranga Tamariki) to ensure they are comfortable with their content being released.
- 8 Work continued this month on the upcoming report to you on the proposed governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner. We are expecting to circulate the draft report shortly for review.

Engagement and Communications

- 9 Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month.
- 10 A planning session was held with the Engagement Manager, Head of Assessment and Principal Advisor Māori to further develop the approach for engagement over the next 12 months in support of the establishment and operational work programmes.
- 11 The Head of Assessment and Engagement Manager met with staff from the Ministry of Health to update them on the Monitor's work programme and where they might want to be involved moving forward.
- 12 Published copies of the Monitor's first report were distributed to a range of government organisations.
- 13 The Monitor's first newsletter of 2020 was sent out on 28 January to stakeholders, with a focus on the Monitor's first report on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018.

Regional Hui

- 14 The first of the Monitor's 19 regional hui commenced on Wednesday 22 January in Invercargill, followed by Christchurch, Dunedin, Nelson and Blenheim. Overall attendance and feedback received has been positive, with attendees interested and supportive of the mahi that is currently underway. Due to demand, we have added another Wellington based hui in Lower Hutt on 16 March.
- 15 Members of the Kāhui Group have attended all the regional hui to date.
- 16 Based on feedback collected and received so far, overall, feedback is very positive with an overwhelming response of participants noting how helpful it is to understand each agency's role within strengthening oversight of the Oranga Tamariki system. While there is still more mahi to do, and this is the early part of the ICM's engagement approach, the hui have provided an opportunity to understand how key stakeholders want to be involved and engage in future work.
- 17 The general themes that have been raised throughout hui so far are noted below:
 - 17.1 Helpful to have visibility of all oversight agencies, their functions and roles, particularly for the Office of the Ombudsman and the ICM being a new entity
- 17.2 The three oversight agencies working together to support improving outcomes for tamariki and rangatahi
- 17.3 Making sure Te Ao Māori is genuinely embedded with the mahi underway
- 17.4 The importance of engaging with children and young people and their whānau.
- 18 The types of organisations that attended South Island hui are visually represented below, with the majority being NGO organisations and rest split between government agencies and maori/iwi organisations:



- 19 Note that:
 - 19.1 The above information is based on the attendee's email addresses used to register for hu
 - 19.2 Government agencies include the Ministries of Education, Health, Social Development and Police
 - 19.3 It's assumed that the individuals noted here are likely to be from one of the above areas but registered for the hui using their personal email address.
- 20 We will provide a full summary of the hui and the set of themes generated when completed in mid March.

Website

21 Website subscriptions increased steadily throughout January and are currently sitting at ~800. Since the website went live in December 2019, over 8,200 visits have occurred and the top three referral sites (organisations who refer our content and provide a link to our website) are: Oranga Tamariki (Intranet), New Zealand Family Violence Clearing House (NZFVC) and Oranga Tamariki (website).

Independent Children's Monitor monitoring and establishment workstreams

First monitoring report - delivered December 2019

22 The Monitor's first report to Minister Martin on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018 was released on the ICM website on 27 January, along with responses to the report from the four agencies' being monitored.

Second monitoring report – due June 2020

23 A meeting was held between the Executive Director, Head of Assessment and the four agencies being monitored to discuss the Monitor's draft *Phase One Assessment*

Framework – Second Reporting Cycle Requirements document that was provided to them before Christmas. The agencies will provide their feedback by 7 February.

- 24 Work is ongoing on the high-level service design, assessment questions and approach for the next reporting cycle. Further validation and refinement of potential indicators and possible draft measures for the National Care Standards has also progressed.
- 25 The Head of Assessment met with the CE and staff from Voyce Whakarongo mai to discuss how the Monitor could access and engage with care experienced children and young people. The Monitor will request Voyce Whakarongo mai provide a proposal for how they could assist with this requirement.

Work on mapping current outcomes frameworks to support development of the Monitor's assessment framework

- 26 Work has progressed on the outcomes framework mapping that we last provided an update to you on in our October 2019 monthly report. The high level products that are guiding development of the full assessment framework are attached at Appendix One for your information.
- 27 The Programme Sponsoring Group endorsed a memo which proposes the approach for the development, pilot and roll out of the monitoring of the National Care Standards ahead of the legislative requirement to monitor all NCS Regulations from December 2020 and the approach was discussed at a joint DCE meeting with Oranga Tamariki. Following the meeting with Oranga Tamariki, the memo providing further details on the approach was circulated and will be discussed at the next joint DCE meeting in February.
- 28 Invitations were sent to nominees from each of the four agencies being monitored along with the Office of the Children's Commissioner, to attend the first working group meeting to assist with the development of the monitoring Assessment Framework, which will be held on 3 February.
- 29 The Assessment Team met with staff from Oranga Tamariki to discuss progress with the development of the agency's guidelines on working with tamariki and whānau.
- 30 The Monitor is now meeting with Minister Martin monthly on its monitoring planning work and work like to discuss this with you in more detail at an upcoming Official's meeting.

Appendices

- Attached as Appendix One are the A3s showing Outcomes Framework mapping
- Attached as Appendix Two is the Monthly Progress Update A3 for January 2020.

File ref: REP/20/2/071

Author: (Melissa Gill, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor)

Responsible manager: (Stephen Crombie, Deputy Chief Executive, People and Capability

Mapping existing Outcomes Frameworks



Independent Children's Monitor

The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Outcomes for all children and young people

		2019							al anone and	2020								
	JUL	AUG	SEP	ост	NOV	DEC	JAN	FEB	MAR	APR	MAY	NUC	JUL	AUG	SEP	ост	NOV	DEC
Key programme						SWC 11/12/19	Public relase Monitoring R 27/01/2	eport	LEG Committee 10/03 or 17/03			Second Monitoring Report Jun 2020					Third Mor	Report c 2020
milestones	1/7/19 Amended NC Regs came into effect	s			Mo	12/19 13/12/1 First Launch IC hitoring website eport			Mid Mar 2020 TBC New Bill Introduced		on pro	Jun 2020 ntive update to Mi gress with establis the monitoring fund	shment					* 3 M N

Programme summary:

	ind y i			and the second			
Previous Cun	Next All key streams are tracking to plan, with overall status AMBER	Policy/Legislation	Phase 1 Independent Children's Monitor Monitoring/Operations	Phase 2/3 Independent Children's Monitor Assessment Framework and Operating Mode			
Overall	reflecting the continued schedule risks within the Legislation stream	A	G	G G			
status A A	 A and until the integrated programme plan is baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group. The Monitor's first report to the Minister for Children was released on the ICM website on 27 January, along with responses to the report from the four agencies' being monitored. 	 Work continues to progress under tight timeframes towards introduction of the new Bill. The team received the first draft of the Bill from the Parliamentary Counsel Office and 	• A meeting was held between the Executive Director, Head of Assessment and the four agencies being monitored to discuss the Monitor's draft <i>Phase One Assessment</i> Framework – Second Reporting Cycle	 The Programme Sponsoring Group endorsed a memo which proposes the approach for the development, pilot and roll out of the monitoring of the National Care Standards ahead of the legislative requirement to 			
	ment: een submitted within the Cost Pressures track for Budget 20 which seeks operational 1 for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears.	 feedback was provided to the PCO, specifically addressing questions that were raised in drafting. Work on the proactive release of the Cabinet paper progressed through the month including 	 Requirements document that was provided to them before Christmas. The agencies will provide their feedback by 7 February. Work is ongoing on the high-level service design, assessment questions and approach 	monitor all NCS Regulations from December 2020 and the approach was discussed at a joint DCE meeting with Oranga Tamariki, Following the meeting with Oranga Tamariki, the memo providing further details on the approach was circulated and will be discussed			
Engagement, Cor	nmunications and Change	consultation with parties who have views on, or content in the Cabinet paper (Office of the Privacy Commissioner and Oranga Tamariki) to	for the next reporting cycle. Further validation and refinement of potential indicators and possible draft measures for the National Care	at the next joint DCE meeting in February.Invitations were sent to nominees from each			
Engagement:	 Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month The first of the Monitor's 18 regional hui commenced on Wednesday 22 January in Invercargill, followed by Christchurch, Dunedin, Nelson and Blenheim. Overall attendance and feedback received has been positive, with attendees interested and supportive of the mahi that is currently underway. A planning session was held with the Engagement Manager, Head of Assessment and Principal Advisor Māori to further develop the approach for engagement over the next 12 months in support of the establishment and operational work programmes. Published copies of the Monitor's first report were distributed to a range of government organisations. The Head of Assessment and Engagement Manager met with staff from the Ministry of Health to update them on the Monitor's work programme and where they might want to be involved moving forward. 	 ensure they are comfortable with their content being released. Work continued this month on the upcoming report to you on the proposed governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner. We are expecting to circulate the draft report shortly for review. Information on progress of the Independent Children's Monitor was provided to the MSD policy team who are coordinating the Ministry's input into the DPMC 6-month report on the Child and Youth Wellbeing Strategy. 	 Standards has also progressed. The Head of Assessment met with the CE and staff from Voyce Whakarongo mai to discuss how the Monitor could access and engage with care experienced children and young people. The Monitor will request Voyce Whakarongo mai provide a proposal for how they could assist with this requirement. 	 of the four agencies being monitored along with the Office of the Children's Commissioner, to attend the first working group meeting to assist with the development of the Assessment Framework, which will be held on 3 February. The Assessment Team met with staff from Oranga Tamariki to discuss progress with the development of the agency's guidelines on working with tamariki and whānau. 			
		Opportunity for you to be involved:					
Māori Engagement:	 The first Kāhui Group meeting of the year was held on 28 January. The Group received an update on progress with the draft Bill, progress on the draft report on the proposed future governance arrangements for the OCC and other policy matters. Members of the Kāhui Group have attended all the regional hui to date. 	 Regional hui - 22 January through to 16 March We are discussing your potential attendance and Hutt on 16 March. 	2020: relevant arrangements with your Office. Note a second	Wellington regional hui has been booked for Lower			
	a themsels of the runtil broup have attended an the regional har to date.	What's coming up:					
Communications:	 The Monitor's first newsletter of 2020 was sent out on 28 January to stakeholders, with a focus on the Monitor's first report on Agency Compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of Oranga Tamariki (National Care Standards and Related Matters) Regulations 2018. 	 Meetings with you: Meetings as required to discuss LEG paper at date Reports to you: Draft LEG papers at date TBC. 	e TBC.				
Commencetions.	 Website subscriptions increased steadily throughout January and are currently sitting at ~800. Since the website went live in December last year, over 8,200 visits have occurred and the top three referral sites (organisations who refer our content and provide a link to our website) are: Oranga Tamariki (Intranet), New Zealand Family Violence Clearing House (NZFVC) and Oranga Tamariki (website). 	 Draft LEG papers at date TBC. Governance arrangements of the future Office of the Children's Commissioner - Late February 					

Workstream summary:



Mapping the National Care Standards Regulations to Oranga Tamariki's end goals



The National Care Standards Regulations (the "Standards") have been mapped to Oranga Tamariki's end goals that they most closely relate to. Part 6 of the standards has not been mapped as this relates to the set up and reporting of the Independent Children's Monitor.

Independent Children's Monitor

The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Outcomes for all children and young people



Report

Date: 15 April 2020

Security Level: IN CONFIDENCE

To: Hon Carmel Sepuloni, Minister for Social Development

Governance arrangements for the proposed Children's Commission

Purpose of the report

1 This report outlines details on the governance arrangements for the proposed Children's Commission (the future Commission) to advocate for the interests, rights and wellbeing of all children in New Zealand, and to make sure they have opportunities to participate and have their voices heard. It seeks your decisions on the roles and responsibilities of members of the board, the composition of the board, partnering effectively with Māori, and the appointments process. These decisions will then be incorporated into the *Children's Commission and Oversight of Oranga Tamariki System Legislation* Bill (the Bill).

Executive summary

- 2 Cabinet has agreed that the governance of the Children's Commissioner should be updated [CAB-19-MIN-0013 and CAB-19-MIN-0687 refer]. The purpose of updating the governance arrangements of the current Children's Commissioner is to ensure diversity of perspectives which cover the necessary mana, skills, knowledge and expertise expected of an oversight body responsible for advocating for children and young people in New Zealand
- 3 We are recommending that legislation reinforces functional separation of the advocacy and independent monitoring functions (monitor function), to recognise that there are clear tensions between these. We will provide advice on the governance structure for the monitor function in March 2021. Our advice in this paper focuses on the advocacy function as a result. Further changes will need to be made to the governance arrangements if the monitor function moves to the future Commission. This is in-line with Cabinet's in-principle decision to move the monitor function to the Children's Commission.
- 4 We propose that the Commissioner for advocacy be called the Children's Commissioner and that they be appointed up to a full-time basis. Employing up to full time ensures that there is enough flexibility for the Children's Commissioner to structure the role in a way that is appropriate to them (for example, if they need to continue practising within their profession). This approach also preserves at least some of the agility and mana provided by the current commissioner-sole model, while also allowing for the benefits that diversity of experience and expertise that a good board can provide. The Children's Commissioner would derive their authority from the board as a whole, and the executive

leadership of the Commission would report to the board rather than a single Commissioner.

- 5 Increasing the minimum board size from two to three members will also help to mitigate the potential risk that a full-time Children's Commissioner may dominate, and influence decisions made by the board.
- 6 The future Commission, including the Children's Commissioner, would be appointed by the Governor-General on the advice of the Minister responsible for the future Commission, following recommendations from a nominations panel convened by the Chief Executive of the Ministry of Social Development. To ensure that board nominations have support from the sector and Māori, we propose that all applications be accompanied by an endorsement from a relevant organisation.
- 7 We also propose that the future Commission partner effectively with Māori by requiring that at least 50 per cent of the board have experience of mātauranga Māori, and represent the interests of Māori, with the required skills and leadership expertise to reflect the needs of tamariki and rangatahi of interest to the Commission.

Recommended actions

It is recommended that you:

1 agree that the Commissioner for advocacy be called the Children's Commissioner

Agree / Disagree

2 **agree** that the Children's Commissioner role be advertised and appointed up to a fulltime position

Agree / Disagree

3 **agree** that the remaining Commissioners (who are not allocated a specific oversight function) be advertised and appointed as part-time positions

Agree / Disagree

4 agree that the minimum board size be increased from two to three members

Agree / Disagree

- 5 **note** that we will provide detailed advice on the costs associated with the recommendations above in due course
- 6 **note** that legislation will also reinforce functional separation of the advocacy and monitoring functions
- 7 **agree** that on top of the usual competencies required for board members, the board must specifically have the capacity and capability to:
 - have expertise and an understanding of children and young people's issues
 - uphold the Treaty of Waitangi, including its articles and principles
 - partner effectively with Māori
 - understand te ao Māori and advocate from a basis of kaupapa Māori and mātauranga Māori (so that they can inform the basis of the work programme)
 - take a tikanga Māori approach to meeting procedures and decision making.

Agree / Disagree

8 agree that at least 50 per cent of the board have experience of matauranga Maori, and represent the interests of Maori, with the required skills and leadership expertise to reflect the needs of tamariki and rangatahi of interest to the Commission

Agree / Disagree

9 **agree** that candidates applying for a position on the board must have the endorsement of a relevant organisation that fulfils criteria to be contained in regulations

Agree / Disagree

10 **agree** that applications to the board be considered by a nominations panel convened by the Chief Executive of MSD

11 agree to forward this report to the Minister for Children, the Minister for Maori Crown Relations: Te Arawhiti, the Minister for State Services, and the Minister for Māori Development

Agree / Disagree

15 April 2020

Lachlan Cartwright

Lachlan Cartwright Policy Manager - Child and Youth Social Development, Child and Youth Policy

Hon Carmel Sepuloni Minister for Social Development Date

Date

Agree / Disagree

Cabinet has agreed to change the Children's Commissioner from a commissioner-sole to a Commission with a board

- 8 Cabinet agreed in March 2019 that changes would need to be made to the governance of the Children's Commissioner [CAB-19-MIN-0013 refers]. Following this agreement, further work with the State Services Commission (SSC), the Children's Commissioner and the Kāhui Group on potential governance proposals has made it clear that the governance of the current Children's Commissioner should change to take into account the future Commission's roles and responsibilities.
- 9 Members of the future Commission should collectively have a diversity of perspectives which provide the necessary mana, skills, knowledge and expertise expected of an oversight body responsible for advocating for children and young people in New Zealand. This includes but is not limited to; experience of the care system, understanding of children's issues, and understanding of te ao Māori.
- 10 The proposals agreed to by Cabinet in December 2019 were based on a model presented to Minister Hipkins by the SSC. Changes were incorporated to address feedback raised by the Children's Commissioner and Kāhui Group. The model agreed by Cabinet includes:
 - changing the Children's Commissioner from a corporation sole to a board of two to six members
 - the legislation providing for the Commission to embody a partnership approach with Māori, including through the appointments process.
- 11 This agreement forms the basic framework for the proposals in this paper, which provides further advice on how these high-level decisions should be implemented and reflected in the Bill.

Legislation should reinforce functional separation of the advocacy and monitor functions

- 12 There are clear tensions between the advocacy and monitor functions as a result of their respective ways of working, which cannot be addressed through governance alone. For example, the advocacy function needs to be agile, efficient, and representative of children and young people on a day to day basis. They are likely to need to pivot their focus on short notice to respond to emerging issues for children. This contrasts with the monitor function, whose work is likely to be far more certain and predictable as a result of their focus on systems performance assurance. While there wilk be elements of their work that will require them to adapt their focus at short-notice, we do not expect this to dominate their work programme in the same way.
- 13 Clearly defining the differences between these functions in legislation will provide an extra guarantee of functional separation should the monitor function be moved to the future Commission. We are undertaking this work based on the existing Cabinet agreement that we will provide for functional separation.
- 14 While we consider the model proposed provides sufficient flexibility to absorb and adapt to additional functions, we will provide you with further advice on our recommended approach as part of our March 2021 advice on the proposed transfer of the monitor function [CAB-19-MIN-0013 refers]. We will be in a stronger position to advise on what an effective governance model might look like as we establish the function. Our advice will cover (at a minimum):
 - the potential size of a commissioner role with responsibility for independent monitoring
 - how the governance model can be tailored to allow for functional separation, on top of reinforcing this in legislation.
- 15 Given we will provide further advice on the governance structure of the monitor function in due course, our advice in this paper focuses on our recommended approach for the advocacy function only.

A Children's Commissioner will be appointed...

- 16 While all board members will be Commissioners, Cabinet agreed in December 2019 that the Bill will include provisions for the Commission to have a separate Commissioner for each oversight function it is responsible for under the Act [CAB-19-MIN-0687 refers].
- 17 One of the key strengths of the current commissioner-sole model is the single statutory representative with authority to speak on issues affecting children. Stakeholders have highlighted the need for the Commissioner responsible for advocacy to have a strong connection to the day-to-day work of the Commission, as well as availability to meet with children, key stakeholders and media on a regular basis.
- 18 In order to preserve the mana of the current title of Children's Commissioner, and in recognition of their unique role representing the voice of children and young people, we recommend that the Commissioner responsible for advocacy have the title of Children's Commissioner. Other Commissioners would have titles that specifically relate to their function for example the Commissioner for the monitor function could be called the Independent Monitoring Commissioner.
- 19 The Commission will need to consider how they promote the changes to their organisation to the public, including the new board structure. This will reduce the risk that continuing the use of the title 'Children's Commissioner' for one board member among a board of Commissioners could confuse the public, who may think the current corporation sole is continuing.

... but their role may need to differ slightly to ensure they are effective

- 20 To achieve the required level of connection, we recommend that the Children's Commissioner be appointed up to a full-time basis. Employing *up to* full-time ensures that there is enough flexibility for the Children's Commissioner to structure the role in a way that is appropriate to them for example some commissioners may be part of a profession that requires them to continue practising.¹ Providing this flexibility will ensure they are able to provide the commitment necessary for the role. We do not believe this requirement applies in respect of the other Commissioners who could be appointed as standard, part-time board members.²
- 21 There are potential risks associated with a full-time Commissioner. These include:
 - the Commission may appear to be a commissioner-sole with a panel which is only engaged for bigger decisions
 - if the Commissioner wasn't Māori, the differences in time allocation, the responsibilities of their role and visibility in contrast to part-time board members may undermine the Commission's commitment to partnering effectively with Māori.
- 22 While this model does present a risk that the Children's Commissioner will dominate and influence decisions made on the board (this is particularly true of a small, new board), we consider that this can be mitigated through a number of mechanisms:
 - the Children's Commissioner will derive their authority from the board as a whole. Their representation of the Commission will therefore be confined to issues on which they have been given authority to speak by the board. We expect that one of the first steps (alongside confirming an executive structure to support them)

¹ For example, the former Children's Commissioner Dr Russell Wills continued practising as a Community Paediatrician in Hawkes Bay during his term as Children's Commissioner from 2011-2016.

² The time commitment for roles on the Commission will not be specified in legislation. Your decisions inform operational practice, but are sought now to provide sufficient certainty on the way the Commission will operate.

that the newly formed board will define the role and authority of the Children's Commissioner

- the executive structure established by the board to carry out the day-to-day business of the Commission will be accountable to the board, rather than to the Children's Commissioner
- if you agree to increase the minimum size of the board (as outlined below), there will be at least two other members to mediate all discussions of the Children's Commissioner.
- 23 The Children's Commissioner role would be appointed using the same process as for the other Commissioners. Minor changes would be made to reflect the different nature of the role when it is advertised, including that the role will be up to full-time.
- 24 If you decide not to proceed with the appointment of a Commissioner to represent the voices of all children and young people, we consider it likely that the board would do so themselves for the same reasons outlined in paragraph 17. If this were to be the case, there would be no direct relationship between the responsible minister and this advocate.

We recommend an increase to the minimum size of the board that was previously agreed by Cabinet

- 25 Cabinet agreed in December 2019 that the board would have two to six members. We recommend that the minimum board size be increased from two to three members. This will provide room for a chair to mediate discussion, while also helping to ensure that the minimum board size does not contribute to the board reaching a stalemate on votes. As outlined above, efficient and effective decision making will be vital to the operation of the advocacy function.
- 26 Cabinet has authorised the Minister for Social Development, in consultation with other Ministers as appropriate, to make any decisions on minor and technical matters. We consider that changing the minimum board size from two to three falls within this authority. However, we recommend clarifying the variation as part of the Cabinet paper to the Cabinet Legislation Committee seeking approval of the draft Bill.

These changes in governance will result in added costs



28

29

The legislation will specify how the future Commission will partner with Māori

- 30 Cabinet has agreed that legislation should provide for the board to embody partnerships with Māori, to be given effect by appointing the board through an appropriate process that incorporates te ao Māori and ensures Māori participation. This would both give effective representation to the population most affected by the care system and recognise the Treaty of Waitangi.
- 31 To give effect to Cabinet's decision we propose that the Bill stipulates that on top of the usual competencies required for board members, the board must have the capacity and capability to:
 - have expertise and an understanding of children and young people's issues,
 - uphold the Treaty of Waitangi, including its articles and principles
 - partner effectively with Māori
 - understand te ao Māori and advocate from a basis of kaupapa Māori and mātauranga Māori (so that they can inform the basis of the work programme)
 - take a tikanga Māori approach to meeting procedures and decision making.
- 32 Board membership needs to support equity of outcomes for tamariki and rangatahi. We propose that at least 50 per cent of the board have experience of mātauranga Māori, and represent the interests of Māori, with the required skills and leadership expertise to reflect the needs of tamariki and rangatahi of interest to the Commission.
- 33 We also recommend that no specific provision is made for the appointment of a Māori Commissioner. A breakdown of the comparative risks and benefits of options considered is included below;

Option	Analysis
At least 50 per cent of the board have experience of matauranga Māori, and represent the interests of Māori, with the required skills and leadership expertise to reflect the needs of tamariki and rangatahi. (recommended)	 Benefits This would allow the board, and the organisation, to better reflect and respond to tamariki and rangatahi Māori requiring support. Appropriately reflects the principle of active partnership as set out in the Treaty of Waitangi. Allows the board to be able to understand and reflect on the interests of Māori who are disproportionately disadvantaged. Therefore, the board are able to accurately and effectively advocate on behalf of their views. Risks The appointments process may fail to attract candidates with the required skills and leadership status. They may also not have experience of mātauranga Māori. A way of managing this risk is to promote the opportunity widely through established Māori networks.
Legislation specifies the appointment of a Māori Commissioner (not recommended)	 Benefits This would ensure permanent Māori representation at the Commissioner level. The proposal reflects work underway by the Children's Commissioner to scope a Deputy Commissioner for Māori role. Risks

It is not clear how the role would have a distinct mandate from the other Commissioners. It risks confusion as to which Commissioner would be responsible on many issues.
Creates a perception that issues for Māori are somehow separate from issues related to the functions the future Commission is responsible for.
Kāhui Group do not support this approach.

We advise that the nominations process be strengthened...

- 34 As the future Commission will be an Independent Crown Entity, all appointments to the board of the Commission will be made by the Governor-General following recommendations from the Minister. We propose an open applications process, led by the Ministry of Social Development (MSD) and considered by a nominations panel. A diagram outlining this process is attached as **Appendix 1**.
- 35 Cabinet agreed in December 2019 that this appointments process should incorporate te ao Māori and ensure Māori participation. We recommend that the appointment process has two key components to ensure this.

... to include a nominations panel convened by the Chief Executive of MSD...

- 36 The nominations panel will be convened by the Chief Executive of MSD and consist of people with the following expertise:
 - Māori leadership
 - working with children and young people
 - governance experience at board level
 - appointment and recruitment experience.
- 37 Panel membership would be at the discretion of the Chief Executive of MSD, following consultation with key external stakeholders. The nominations panel would assess candidates and make recommendations to the Minister regarding appointments.

... and a requirement that candidates must have endorsements from relevant organisations

- 38 To ensure that potential applicants for the board have the support of the sector and relevant governance experience, we propose that candidates must have the endorsement of a relevant organisation. Relevant organisations would be defined in a list of categories contained in regulations. These categories could include:
 - a national organisation which represents Māori, particularly Māori social sector issues
 - an organisation that has the mandate to represent an iwi
 - an organisation focused on improving outcomes for children and young people, and their rights
 - an appropriate professional governance organisation.
- 39 Further work is required to develop the way in which relevant organisations will be provided for in regulations. We will provide further advice on this as part of the developments of these regulations.

Next steps

40 Your decisions on the recommendations in this report will inform the drafting instructions provided to the Parliamentary Counsel Office, which will in turn be incorporated into the draft Bill currently being developed.

41 We intend to submit the draft Bill and the associated paper to the Legislation Committee for consideration by mid-July, following consultation and workshops with relevant stakeholders.

REP/20/3/266

File ref: A12289526

Author: ^{\$9(2)(a)}, Graduate Policy Analyst, Social Development, Child and Youth Policy

Responsible manager: Lachlan Cartwright, Policy Manager, Social Development, Child and Youth Policy



Independent Children's Monitor



The monitor for the Oranga Tamariki system

Report

Date:

21 April 2020

Security Level: IN CONFIDENCE

To: Hon Carmel Sepuloni, Minister for Social Development

Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – March 2020

Purpose of the report

- 1 This report provides you with a progress update for the Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme for the period ending 31 March 2020.
- 2 A summary of the report and key points of interest are included in this cover report with the full detail in the attached A3.

Recommended actions

3 It is recommended that you?

3.1 note the contents of this Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme Monthly Progress Update for March 2020	YES / NO
3.2 note that all 19 regional bui have been completed with a total of 525 attendees across the country and that we will provide a copy of the themes to your office	YES / NO
3.3 note on 31 March, your office received a report outlining the implications of COVID-19 on progressing the Children's Commission an Independent Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Legislation Bill	
3.4 note the final round of feedback has been received on the draft of the proposed governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner and we are targeting to have this to your office early-April.	YES / NO

Arran Jones Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor Date

Hon Carmel Sepuloni Minister for Social Development Date

Summary and key points of interest in report

Programme summary

- 4 The overall Programme status remains **AMBER** this month, reflecting that although the Policy/Legislation timelines were baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group, there are now potentially broader timeframe risks and implications due to New Zealand's COVID-19 Alert Level 4 activation.
- 5 The impact of the COVID-19 Level 4 activation on the Programme will be analysed over the next period and a paper setting out the implications and options for management will be drafted for consideration by the Programme Sponsoring Group.
- 6 On 31 March, your office received a report outlining the implications of COVID-19 on progressing the Children's Commission and Independent Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Legislation Bill.
- 7 Information received from the Ministry's budget team is that Treasury have recommended a scaled bid with respect to the Monitor's Budget 20 cost pressure submission, which seeks operational funding for the ICM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears. The Monitor intends to submit a further bid in Budget 21 for any shortfall in outyears.

Policy workstream

- 8 Feedback from key stakeholders on the draft Bill continues to be received and addressed. As part of the consultation process, a number of meetings were held with those who received a copy of the draft Bill, including the Office of the Children's Commissioner, the Independent Children's Monitor team and the Oranga Tamariki Policy team.
- 9 An updated timeline of all key milestones and deliverables relating to progress of the Bill was completed.
- 10 The final round of feedback on the proposed governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner was received and processed. Feedback was provided by Oranga Tamariki, the Office of the Children's Commissioner, the Ministry of Justice, the Kahui Group and Te Puni Kōkiri and we are targeting to have this to your office early April.

Engagement and Communications

- 11 Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month.
- 12 Work continued this month on the Engagement Plan, including the approach to future engagement.
- 13 Staff from the Assessment team met with Caring Families (previously Fostering Kids) to discuss options for engaging with caregivers.
- 14 An article about the Independent Children's Monitor was drafted and submitted for *Kia Mauri Ora,* the Social Service Providers' magazine, with publication likely to be in May.
- 15 An update was sent to the Monitor's subscription list acknowledging the current environment and providing information on how people can access Government funding.

Regional Hui

- 16 March saw the successful conclusion of the 19 regional hui, with a total of 525 attendees and 144 people indicating their interest in participating in future workshops.
- 17 Overall, positive feedback was received across the hui and consistent themes were observed. Work is underway to collate these and create a graphic recording of the themes ahead of publishing hui content along with a summary on the Monitor's

website. The draft hui themes have been shared with the Office of the Ombudsman and the Office of the Children's Commissioner.

Maori Engagement

- 18 The Kāhui Group provided feedback to the Policy team on the draft legislation and the draft report on the proposed future governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner.
- 19 Planning commenced this month for future Kāhui Group involvement and input into both Policy and Legislation work and the Independent Children's Monitor work.

Website

20 Website subscriptions are sitting at approximately 1,120.

Independent Children's Monitor monitoring and establishment workstreams

Monitoring Operations / Second monitoring report – due June 2020

21 The June 2020 report to the Minister for Children on compliance with regs 69 and 85 of the National Care Standards Regulations will draw on the information and data provided by the monitored agencies and is not likely to include any validation or testing of this information and data due to the fieldwork planned now not likely to be able to be completed in the current context.

Work on mapping current outcomes frameworks to support development of the Monitor's assessment framework

- 22 We are continuing to work with key stakeholders to progress the Monitor's assessment framework which included a further meeting of the Assessment Framework Working Group where there was discussion on the draft Outcomes Framework and indicators
- 23 A meeting was held with Oranga Tamariki, resulting in the receipt of the qualitative and quantitative measures Oranga Tamariki will use in relation to Part One of the National Care Standards and copies of consent forms and engagement protocols for working with tamariki and whanau. The Oranga Tamariki measures are being used to inform the measures being developed by the Monitor to underpin the Outcomes Framework.
- 24 The Executive Director and Head of Assessment met with Judge Becroft and Liz Kinley from the Office of the Children's Commissioner to discuss the high-level operating model, with positive feedback received.
- 25 Planning is underway to develop a more detailed view of the proposed monitoring programme for the second half of 2020, including field work requirements and the pilot testing of monitoring against other selected regulations, ahead of full monitoring of all regulations by December 2020.

Appendices

• Attached as Appendix One is the Monthly Progress Update A3 for March 2020.

File ref: REP/20/4/384

Author: (Arran Jones, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor)

Responsible manager: (Stephen Crombie, Deputy Chief Executive, People and Capability)

		Today																	
	2019										2020								
-	JUL	AUG	SEP	ост	NOV	DEC	JAN	FEB	MAR	APR	MAY	JUN	JUL	AUG	SEP	ост	NOV	DEC	2
Key programme						Public release of First LEG Monitoring SWC Monitoring Report Committee Report 11/12/19 27/01/20 26/05/20 Jun 2020					Third Monitoring Report Dec 2020								
milestones	1/7/19 Amended NO Regs came into effect	cs			F Mon	2/19 13/12/ irst Launch i itoring websit	СМ				1	New Bill Sul New Bill Min ntroduced wit	Jun 2020 ostantive update nisters on progree h establishment monitoring funct	ss of				• •	31/1: Monito NCS n

Programme summary:

Previous Cu	rent Next							
	 Overall status remains AMBER this month, reflecting that although the Policy/Legislation timelines were baselined by the Programme Sponsoring Group, there are now potentially broader timeframe risks and implications due to New Zealand's COVID-19 Alert Level 4 	Policy/Legislation	Phase 1 Independent Children's Monitor Monitoring/Operations	Phase 2/3 Independent Children's Monitor Assessment Framework and Operating Model				
Overall A	A activation.	A	G	G				
status	 Treasury have recommended a scaled bid with respect to the Monitor's Budget 20 cost pressure submission, which seeks operational funding for the ICM for FY21/22, FY22/23 and outyears. The Monitor intends to submit a further bid in Budget 21 for any shortfall in outyears. 	On 31 March, your office received a report outlining the implications of COVID 19 on progressing the Children's Commission and Independent Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Legislation Bill	The June 2020 report to the Minister for Children on compliance with regs 69 and 85 of the National Care Standards Regulations will draw on the information and data provided by the monitored agencies and is not likely to	The proposed high-level operating model and organisational structure for the Monitor was endorsed by the Programme Sponsoring Group.				
be analysed over	ement: COVID-19 Level 4 activation and any associated issues and risks for the Programme will the next period and a paper setting out the implications and options for management will sideration by the Programme Sponsoring Group.	 Feedback from key stakeholders on the draft Bill continues to be received and addressed. As part of the consultation process, a number of meetings were held with those who received a copy of the draft Bill, including the Office of 	 include any validation or testing of this information and data due to the fieldwork planned now not likely to be able to be completed in the current context. Responses to the finalised Phase One Second 	Work continued on development of the Outcomes Framework, indicators and measures. An Assessment Framework Working Group meeting was held and updates were made to the draft Outcomes Framework and indicators in line with feedback received.				
Engagement, Co	mmunications and Change	the Children's Commissioner, the Independent Children's Monitor team and the Oranga Tamariki Policy team.	Cycle Reporting Requirements were received from Open Home Foundation and Barnardos and an interim response was received from	 A meeting was held with Oranga Tamariki, resulting in the receipt of the qualitative and quantitative measures Oranga Tamariki will 				
	Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month.	• Work has been undertaken to clarify what is required in secondary legislation and ensuring related provisions are included in the Bill and	Dingwall Trust, with a final response likely to be received in early April. Oranga Tamariki were unable to provide its response by 31 March, but it is expecting to provide its	use in relation to Part One of the National Care Standards and copies of consent forms and engagement protocols for working with				
Engagement:	 March saw the successful conclusion of the 19 regional hui, with a total of 525 attendees and 144 people indicating their interest in participating in future workshops. Overall, positive feedback was received across the hui and consistent themes were observed. Work is underway to collate these and create a graphic recording of the themes ahead of publishing hui content along with a summary on the Monitor's website. The draft hui themes have been shared with the Office of the Ombudsman and the Office of the Children's Commissioner. Work continued this month on the Engagement Plan, including the approach to future engagement. Staff from the Assessment team met with Caring Families (previously known as Fostering Kids) to discuss options for engaging with caregivers. They are very supportive of the mahi and will organise a workshop with some of their team who are also caregivers, to understand what caregivers think will be important in gaining their perspective on the application of the National Care Standards, in particular, as it relates to caregivers and children in care. 	 quality assurance processes are being undertaken to ensure Cabinet decisions are appropriately reflected. An updated timeline of all key milestones and deliverables relating to progress of the Bill was completed. The final round of feedback on the proposed governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner was received and processed. 	 Match, but it is expecting to provide its information and data response in the coming weeks. The Assessment team visited Oranga Tamariki's National Contact Centre and Grey Lynn site to understand more of how they operate, in preparation for the planned monitoring field work as part of the Monitor's second reporting cycle (note this fieldwork will no longer occur given the current travel restrictions in place). A meeting was held with Oranga Tamariki to discuss any changes there may be to the Memorandum of Understanding. 	 tamariki and whānau. The Executive Director and Head of Assessment met with Judge Becroft and ^{\$9(} from the Office of the Children's (f) Commissioner to discuss the high-level operating model, with positive feedback received. Planning is underway to develop a more detailed view of the proposed monitoring programme for the second half of 2020, including field work requirements and the pilot testing of monitoring against other selected regulations, ahead of full monitoring of all regulations by December 2020. 				
Māori Engagement:	• The Kāhui Group provided feedback on the draft legislation and the draft report on the proposed future governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner.	Opportunity for you to be involved:						
	 Planning commenced this month for future Kāhui Group involvement and input into both Policy and Legislation work and the Independent Children's Monitor work. 	•						
		What's coming up:						
Communications:	 An article about the Independent Children's Monitor was drafted and submitted for <i>Kia Mauri Ora</i>, the Social Service Providers' magazine, with publication likely to be in May. An update was provided to the Monitor's subscription list acknowledging the current environment and providing information on how people can access Government funding. Website subscriptions are sitting at approximately 1,120 	 Meetings with you: Meetings as required to discuss LEG paper at date (TBC). Reports to you: Governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner – Early April. Draft LEG papers at date (TBC). Substantive update on progress with establishment of the monitoring function – June. 						

Workstream summary:





Independent Children's Monitor

The monitor for the Oranga Tamanki system

Report

Date: 21 May 2020

Security Level: IN CONFIDENCE

To: Hon Carmel Sepuloni, Minister for Social Development

Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme – Monthly Progress Update – April 2020

Purpose of the report

- 1 This report provides you with a progress update for the Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme for the period ending 30 April 2020.
- 2 A summary of the report and key points of interest are included in this cover report with the full detail in the attached A3.

Recommended actions

3 It is recommended that you?

3.1 **note** the contents of this Strengthening Oversight of the Oranga Tamariki System Programme Monthly Progress Update for April 2020

YES / NO

3.2 **note** that a memo was drafted for the Minister of Children providing an update on the Monitor's operations and this went to her Office on 6 May.

YES / NO

Arran Jones Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor

Hon Carmel Sepuloni Minister for Social Development Date

Summary and key points of interest in report

Programme summary

- 4 This month the Monitor welcomed Arran Jones into the role of Executive Director.
- 5 The overall Programme status remains **AMBER**, reflecting the timeframe risks across the Programme as a result of New Zealand's COVID-19 response. A paper outlining the impact on the programme will go to the Programme Sponsoring Group in June. However, progress continues to be made on the establishment of the Monitor and we remain confident of being able to oversee and monitor the requirements of the National Care Standards Regulations (the Regulations) by December 2020.
- 6 The high-level view of the pilot rollout of the Monitor's Assessment Framework for the second half of 2020 is to be reassessed as a result of COVID-19 restrictions. It is expected that this reassessment will be completed by the end of July once the ongoing impact of COVID-19 is better understood.
- 7 The Monitor's recruitment for the Operations team was paused due to New Zealand's COVID-19 response however it has now resumed, with vacancies for the first four roles closing this week.
- 8 A memo was drafted for the Minister of Children to provide her with an update on the Monitor's operations and progress towards the June report on compliance with Regulations 69 and 85 of the NCS Regulations. This went to her Office on 6 May.

Policy workstream

- 9 Meetings with key stakeholders to discuss drafting of the Children's Commission and oversight of Oranga Tamariki System Legislation Bill continued, and a list of issues based on stakeholder feedback was compiled. An updated timeline of all key milestones and deliverables relating to progress of the Bill was completed, with the draft Bill and LEG paper to be lodged by 23 July so it can be introduced before the election.
- 10 Work commenced on the approach for developing the March 2021 Report to Ministers on the plan, timeframes and readiness to transfer the Monitoring function.
- 11 The briefing on the proposed future governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner was provided to your Office on 14 April and the team has responded to all questions raised. The paper was also shared with the key stakeholders who were involved in its development.

Engagement and Communications

- 12 Engagement with key agencies continues to progress well, with regular DCE level meetings with key partners occurring during the month. The Chief Monitor engaged with Te Arawhiti on the role that they will play in the development of the Assessment Framework.
- 13 We will be joining Oranga Tamariki's regional forums with their care providers, to talk about the role of the Monitor and how they will be involved in monitoring in 2021. The fora are planned for early June and will be held online.
- 14 We continue to get good engagement with the Monitor's website, and there are now approximately 1,135 subscribers to the Monitor's newsletter.

Regional Hui

15 The summary and graphic recording themes from the 2020 hui was shared with the Office of the Children's Commissioner and the Office of the Ombudsman before being finalised and published on the Monitor's website. Positive feedback was received from both organisations indicating that it was a comprehensive reflection of the themes they heard at the hui.

16 A communication was sent to the 144 hui participants who registered interest in being involved in developing the Monitor's Assessment Framework. We will be asking them to complete an online survey so we can better understand and plan for how they can contribute to this mahi.

Maori Engagement

17 Planning progressed for future Kāhui Group involvement and input into the Policy and Legislation work, with a Kāhui Group meeting was held via Zoom on Friday 8 May. Future meetings of the Kāhui Group are planned for three weekly intervals.

Independent Children's Monitor monitoring and establishment workstreams

Monitoring Operations / Second monitoring report – due June 2020

- 18 The draft June 2020 report to the Minister for Children on compliance with regs 69 and 85 of the National Care Standards Regulations has progressed and will incorporate key insights and messages from the information and data provided by the agencies being monitored.
- 19 Due to the impact of COVID-19, we will be unable to carry out all the fieldwork and validation of the data that was initially planned.

Work on mapping current outcomes frameworks to support development of the Monitor's assessment framework

- 20 A revised version of the Monitor's Outcomes Framework was drafted, in consultation with staff from the Office of the Children's Commissioner, which repositions desired outcomes, definitions and indicators within child and whanau centred principles, and incorporates relevant feedback from Oranga Tamariki. This will be shared with the Kāhui group for their feedback.
- 21 Work was undertaken on the development of a comprehensive spreadsheet of definitions, practice requirements, and quantitative and qualitative measures for monitoring compliance with the Regulations including measures and definitions used by Oranga Tamariki. This enables the Monitor to provide a view of the extent of the anticipated monitoring, and consideration of feasibility and practicality given its impact on the monitored agencies.
- 22 On 6 May, a workshop was held with Caring Families Aotearoa to begin developing a tailored version of the Assessment Matrix for engaging with caregivers.

Appendices

• Attached as Appendix One is the Monthly Progress Update A3 for April 2020.

File ref: REP/20/5/533

Author: (Arran Jones, Executive Director, Independent Children's Monitor)

Responsible manager: (Stephen Crombie, Deputy Chief Executive, People and Capability)



Programme summary:

	Previous	Current	Next		
				 The Monitor welcomed Arran Jones into the role of Executive Director. Programme status remains AMBER reflecting the timeframe risks across the Programme as a result of the COVID-19 response. 	Policy/Legislation
	Δ.	А		A briefing on the proposed future governance arrangements for the	A
Overall status			~	Office of the Children's Commissioner was sent to your Office.	Workstream status remains AMBER-reflecting
status				A memo has been drafted providing an update to the Minister for	the timeframe risks as a result of New
				Children on progress of the Monitor's work, and is targeted to be sent to her Office early May.	Zealand's COVID-19 response. A paper
				to her once early hay.	outlining the impact on the legislation
roarar	nme Ma		nt.		timeframes was sent to your Office on 31
Flogran	nine ma	agemen			March.
				f New Zealand's COVID-19 response is being analysed and a paper setting	The team continued to meet with key
out th	ne implica	tions will	be cons	idered at the June meeting of the Programme Sponsoring Group.	stakeholders to discuss drafting of the Bill and

• The Monitor's cohort 1 recruitment has been paused due to New Zealand's COVID-19 response. It is anticipated that recruitment may resume early May.

Engagement, Communications and Change

Engagement:	 The summary of themes and graphic from the 2020 hui was shared with the Office of the Children's Commissioner and the Office of the Ombudsman before being finalised and published on the Monitor's website. Positive feedback was received from both organisations indicating that it was a comprehensive reflection of the themes they heard at the hui. A communication was sent to the 144 hui participants who registered interest in being involved in the process for developing the Monitor's Assessment Framework. An online survey will go to them so we can better understand how they would like to contribute. The Chief Monitor engaged with Te Arawhiti to agree on the role that they will play in the development of the Assessment Framework. We have worked with the Partnering for Outcomes team within Oranga Tamariki on engagement with their care providers and will be attending a series of regional forums. The forums are likely to initially be held online, and we will have an opportunity to present at these forums to talk about the role of the Monitor and how they will be involved in monitoring during 2021.
Māori Engagement:	 Planning progressed for future Kāhui Group involvement and input into the Policy and Legislation work. The next Kāhui Group meeting was set and will be held via Zoom on Friday 8 May. A brief on the Kāhui Group was prepared for the new Executive Director.
Communications:	 A web and stakeholder newsletter analysis was undertaken this month - 4,268 unique users have visited the website between 13 December 2019 to 23 April 2020. The Monitor has 1,135 subscribers to the newsletter. An article for Kia Mauri Ora, the Social Service Providers' magazine was submitted, with publication likely to be in May, dependent on printing services. Work is progressing on a draft overarching Communication Strategy which will link and align with the Engagement Plan.

Workstream summary:

	Policy/Legislation	Phase 1 Independent Children's Monitor Monitoring/Operations
	A	G G G G
4 D (1999)	• Workstream status remains AMBER-reflecting the timeframe risks as a result of New Zealand's COVID-19 response. A paper outlining the impact on the legislation timeframes was sent to your Office on 31 March.	• The Initial Assessment Framework was reviewed this month along with the MoUs w the organisations being monitored. We are awaiting responses on proposed revisions to the MoUs, which has been delayed due to impact of the COVID-19 response.
	 The team continued to meet with key stakeholders to discuss drafting of the Bill and a list of issues based on stakeholder feedback was compiled. The Acting Executive Director met with the Policy team on 1 April to discuss these issues. Work commenced on the approach for developing the March 2021 Report to Ministers on the plan, timeframes and readiness to transfer the Monitoring function. 	 Dingwall Trust provided their final informati for the Phase One Second Cycle Reporting Requirements, and we are awaiting Oranga Tamariki's information and data response, which is now expected on 5 May. Analysis of the information from the NGO providers has been undertaken to determine what, if any, supplementary information or clarifications required in relation to their information and data responses.
	 The briefing on the proposed future governance arrangements for the Office of the Children's Commissioner was sent to your office and the team has responded to questions raised. The paper was also shared with the key stakeholders who were involved in its development. 	• The draft June 2020 report to the Minister f Children on compliance with regs 69 and 85 the National Care Standards Regulations has progressed and will incorporate key insights and messages from the information and da provided by the agencies being monitored. Due to the impact of COVID-19, we will be unable to carry out all the fieldwork and validation of the data that was initially planned.
on		• The Monitor's Child Protection Policy was completed this month and signed off by the Executive Director. The Policy will be presented to the Programme Sponsoring Group for endorsement at their meeting in May.

What's coming up:

Meetings with you:

• Meetings as required to discuss LEG paper at date (TBC).

Reports to you:

- Substantive update on progress with establishment of the monitoring function June.
- Draft LEG papers July.

